Time-specific Associations and Developmental Trajectories of

Co-occurring Substance Use and Disordered Eating among Adolescent Girls

by

Amanda Bruening

A Dissertation Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy

Approved December 2020 by the Graduate Supervisory Committee:

William Corbin, Chair Laurie Chassin Madeline Meier Daniel McNeish

ARIZONA STATE UNIVERSITY

August 2021

ABSTRACT

Despite the established co-prevalence of substance use (SU) and disordered eating (DE), few longitudinal studies have sought to examine their shared development. Findings have been inconsistent within the extant literature. This may be attributable in part to several methodological aspects, including overlooking distinct psychopharmacological properties of common substances of abuse, examining only between-person relations, and failing to account for shared risk factors. The current study sought to address these gaps by applying latent curve models with structured residuals (LCM-SR) to a preexisting, national sample of adolescent girls followed into adulthood, Add Health. In Aim 1, between-person effects examined the simultaneous development of alcohol, tobacco, and marijuana use and DE behaviors in substance-specific models. In Aim 2, bivariate latent curve models were expanded to account for within-person effects (LCM-SR) in order to examine the potentially bidirectional, prospective relationship between use of a specific substance and DE. Lastly, models accounted for shared developmental risk factors. Findings of the current study demonstrate preliminary evidence of substance-specific effects with DE emerging in adolescence. Across model-building steps, DE engagement in early adolescence was significantly associated with growth in tobacco use and marginally associated with marijuana use. Appetitive side-effects of both substances may link use with DE behaviors and enhance instrumental use for weight control. Significant associations did not emerge between alcohol and DE, and results of the conditional model indicate this co-occurrence is best explained by third variable mechanisms. Implications for prevention are discussed.

i

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

First, I would like to acknowledge the mentors who have shaped my research and contributed to my professional growth. Thank you to my committee chair, Dr. William Corbin, for boundless understanding and encouragement in addition to your mentorship over the last four years. I also would like to acknowledge Drs. Laurie Chassin and Madeline Meier, both of whom have significantly contributed to my growth as a researcher throughout my graduate training.

Second, I am extremely appreciative of my family for their support. To my father, I will be forever shaped by the value you placed on education. Thank you for encouraging me stay curious and inquisitive. I also thank my mother for always emboldening me to push forward despite any setbacks along the way.

Third, I am appreciative of the lifelong friendships and memories I have made. My graduate experience would not have been the same without my cohort (Ariel, Alex, Anna, Charlie, Melanie, Tara, Will) and its honorary members (Brandon, Katie, and Mike). Each of you will forever hold a special place in my heart.

Lastly, I offer my endless gratitude to my partner in all things, Stephen, for teaching me how to balance work with life and providing boundless patience, generosity, and laughter as I have pursued my dreams.

ii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES iii				
LIST OF FIGURESiv				
INTRODUCTION				
Shared Etiology through Common Developmental Risk Factors				
Early Sexual Maturation4				
Internalizing Symptoms7				
Externalizing Symptoms10				
Exploring a Casual Etiology: Substance-specific Effects				
Tobacco Use13				
Alcohol Use16				
Marijuana Use19				
Conceptual and Methodological Limitations of Casual Models20				
Disaggregating Between- and Within-person Effects				
Optimal Modeling of Change over Time				
The Current Study				
METHOD				
Procedure				
Participants				
Measures				
Primary Outcome Measures				
Covariates				

Data Analystic Plan	34
RESULTS	38
Measurement Invariance across Time	38
Unconditional Univariate Models	43
Unconditional Bivariate Models: Estimating Growth and Between-person	
Associations	46
Unconditional LCM-SR Models: Estimating Growth and Prospective Within	n-
person Associations	50
Conditional LCM-SR Models: Associations and Growth in the Context of	
Covariates	51
CUSSION	
Tobacco Use	66
Alcohol Use	68
Marijuana Use	69
Implications across Substantive Models	71
Implications for Prevention Efforts	72
Limitations	74
Conclusions	77
REFERENCES	79

Page

LIST OF TABLES

Table	Page
1.	Summary of Substance-specific Hypotheses across Three Aims of Project95
2.	Proposed Models and their Estimated Effects
3.	Descriptive Statistics for Outcome Variables and Covariates
4.	Zero-order Correlations among Variables of Interest at Wave I
5.	Disordered Eating Latent Factor Model Estimates for Item-response Testing over
	Time
6.	Model Fit Indices for Measurement Invariance Testing of Alcohol Use Items100
7.	Variance and Covariance Matrix for Intercepts and Slopes across Unconditional
	Bivariate LCM (Aim 1)101
8.	Variance and Covariance Matrix for Intercepts and Slopes across Unconditional
	LCM-SR (Aim 2)
9.	Variance and Covariance Matrix for Intercepts and Slopes across Conditional
	Bivariate LCM-SR (Aim 3)103
10.	Mean, Regression Estimates, and Standard Errors across Tobacco Use Models
11.	Mean, Regression Estimates, and Standard Errors across Alcohol Use Models
12.	Mean, Regression Estimates, and Standard Errors across Marijuana Use Models
13.	Regression Estimates and Standard Errors of a Conditional Bivariate LCM-SR
	Model with DE and Tobacco Use107

Table		Page
14.	Regression Estimates and Standard Errors of a Conditional Bivariate LCM-SR	
	Model with DE and Alcohol Use	108
15.	Regression Estimates and Standard Errors of a Conditional Bivariate LCM-SR	
	Model with DE and Marijuana Use	109

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure		Page
1.	Conceptual Model of an Unconditional Bivariate LCM	110
2.	Conceptual Model of an Unconditional Bivariate LCM-SR	111
3.	Conceptual Model of a Conditional Bivariate LCM-SR	112
4.	Unconditional LCM-SR of Tobacco Use and Disordered Eating	113
5.	Unconditional LCM-SR of Alcohol Use and Disordered Eating	114
6.	Unconditional LCM-SR of Marijuana Use and Disordered Eating	115

INTRODUCTION

Adolescence is a period of marked elevations in psychopathology. The British Child and Adolescent Mental Health Survey (BCAMHS), the largest epidemiological study to cover the transition from childhood to adolescence, showed that rates of DSM-IV disorders steadily rose from 8.6% among those 8- to 10-years old to 9.6% at 11 and 12 to 12.2% at 13- to 15-years old (Green, McGinnity, Meltzer, Ford, & Goodman, 2005). In a review, the average rate of any adolescent psychiatric disorder was estimated as 21.8%, with drug abuse or dependence being the most common (12.1%) (Costello, Copeland, & Angold, 2011). Early psychiatric diagnosis is an early marker of psychiatric disorders in adulthood. In one prospective longitudinal study, 73.9% of those with an adult psychiatric diagnosis received a diagnosis before 18-years old and 50% before the age of 15 (Kim-Cohen et al., 2003). Among adolescent girls alone, 18% experienced the emergence of a mental health disturbance during adolescence (Moffitt, Caspi, Rutter, & Silva, 2001). Given such epidemiological findings, understanding etiology and course of psychopathology in adolescence is critical for early detection as well as prevention and intervention efforts designed to reduce the overall burden of mental illness on public health.

Additionally, comorbid diagnoses emerge during this period and continue to impact individuals well into adulthood. In one study, more than three-fourths (79%) of adults with a lifetime psychiatric diagnosis met criteria for more than one disorder (Kessler et al., 1994). Rates of comorbid diagnoses among adolescent girls surpass rates of a single diagnosis (Angold, Costello, & Erkanli, 1999; Kessler et al., 1994) and

1

continue to increase with age (Tolan & Henry, 1996). In a prospective study of adolescent girls 13- to 18-years old, elevations in depressive symptoms, disordered eating (DE), and substance use (SU) were significantly and positively associated with elevations in at least one other domain. Moreover, growth in one symptom domain was significantly associated with growth in others (Measelle, Stice, & Hogansen, 2006). The increasing rates of psychiatric disorders in adolescence have been primarily attributed to the surge in SUDs (SUD) and EDs (ED) during this time (Costello et al., 2011), two diagnoses whose development seem to be coupled among young women.

Characteristic of the broader literature, peak onset of SU and DE occurs in adolescence (Costello et al., 2011). Onset of SU in early to mid-adolescence is predictive of a stable and escalating course of substance abuse among girls (Chassin, Pitts, & Prost, 2002; Nagin & Tremblay, 2001). Girls also show evidence of addiction symptoms and suffer consequences sooner than their male peers (Piazza, Vrbka, & Yeager, 1989; The National Center on Addiction and Substance Abuse at Columbia University, 2003). SU trajectories are associated with other forms of psychopathology, including DE (Angold et al., 1999). Indeed, substance misuse among young girls has been linked to negative body image and engagement in DE behaviors (Parkes, Saewyc, Cox, & MacKay, 2008; Schinke, Fang, & Cole, 2008; Wolfe & Maisto, 2000). In a large sample of adolescents from American high schools, tobacco use, binge drinking, and cocaine use were positively associated with the number of DE behaviors endorsed (Eichen, Conner, Daly, & Fauber, 2012). Specifically, increases in use of alcohol, tobacco, and illicit drugs have

2

been observed among girls who engage in purging behaviors (Pisetsky, May Chao, Dierker, May, & Striegel-Moore, 2008).

This co-occurrence is found in clinical as well as normative samples. An estimated 37.8% of adolescent girls with an ED also meet criteria for comorbid SUD, and 12.4% with a SUD meet criteria for an ED (Stice, Presnell, & Bearman, 2001). Among 11,103 adolescents across American high schools, binge drinking positively predicted the number of DE behaviors endorsed (Eichen et al., 2012). Moreover, bulimic behaviors were significantly linked to negative consequences from drinking or marijuana use as well as binge drinking in community and university samples of young adult women (Piran & Robinson, 2011). Given the well-documented overlap across adolescence and adulthood (e.g., Corcos et al., 2001; Dansky, Brewerton, & Kilpatrick, 2000; Eichen et al., 2012), understanding developmental processes and time-specific associations between DE and SU is critical for prevention and intervention efforts in adolescence. Thus, the primary focus of this project is to address several limitations in the literature to better understand causal relations between DE and SU among females during the critical transition from adolescence to young adulthood.

To date, much of the literature on co-occurring SUD and ED is descriptive and heavily relies on documenting co-prevalence. While this knowledge is important for informing clinical interventions and informing research inquires, it fails to address *why* these two syndromes often intersect. Information regarding the nature of this comorbid relation would be beneficial in moving the field beyond co-prevalence and informing theory for the purposes of scientific investigation and clinical intervention.

Although there has been much speculation about the nature of relations between DE and SU, the lack of well-designed empirical investigations and longitudinal studies makes it difficult to arrive at any firm conclusions regarding why and how this comorbidity emerges. The literature broadly offers two hypotheses to clarify and explain this relation. The first suggests that these syndromes may emerge from a shared etiology or common psychopathological predisposition. While many factors have been proposed as potential underlying mechanisms explaining this comorbidity (e.g., familial and peer influence, genetic risk, exposure to adverse events), the current study focuses on the impact of early sexual development as well as internalizing and externalizing symptoms in an attempt to account for both the importance of developmental timing and transitions and broad domains of psychological and behavioral risk. In contrast to the shared risk factors hypothesis, researchers have proposed a causal relation where having problems in one area increases one's vulnerability for developing problems in the other area. Although DE can emerge as a consequence of SU (e.g., Camp, Klesges, & Relyea, 1993; French, Popovici, & Maclean, 2009), the majority of prior studies have suggested that the potentially causal relation is based on the initial presence of DE contributing to SU.

Shared Etiology Through Common Developmental Risk Factors

Early Sexual Maturation

Early sexual maturation is both cross-sectionally and prospectively predictive of SU (e.g., Tschann et al., 1994) and DE for girls (e.g., Le Grange et al., 2014). For instance, early-maturing girls were found to have a lifetime history of substance abuse at twice the rate experienced by on-time or late-maturing girls (Graber, Lewinsohn, Seeley,

& Brooks-Gunn, 1997). In addition, early-maturing girls with more depressive symptoms, showed lower levels of self-esteem, higher rates of current and past tobacco use, and were more likely to have lifetime history of EDs compared to on-time girls (Graber et al., 1997; Graber, Seeley, Brooks-Gunn, & Lewinsohn, 2004). Thus, early sexual maturation may potentially account for relations between SU and DE.

The early-maturation hypothesis proposes that early sexual maturity short-circuits developmental transitions psychologically and physiologically, thereby increasing the discrepancy between a young girl's developing, womanly figure and the ultra-thin societal body ideal for women. This deviation from the ideal body type increases risk for DE and increases exposure to SU through affiliation with older, deviant peers (e.g., Brooks-Gunn, Petersen, & Eichorn, 1985; Caspi & Moffitt, 1991). Research has found that early sexual maturation is associated with higher BMIs at various ages across adolescence, and that increased BMI is linked to increased body dissatisfaction and dieting behaviors (Striegel-Moore et al., 2001). Cross-sectional (e.g., Patton et al., 2004) and longitudinal research (e.g., Dick, Rose, Viken, & Kaprio, 2000; Tschann et al., 1994) similarly supports early sexual maturation as a risk factor for SU.

As dieting behaviors increase with age, older female peers engage in more "fat talk" (negative talk about one's own body; Nichter & Phillips, 2003) and discussion of dieting methods. Exposure to this talk among peers thereby promotes greater pressure to be thin (Nichter & Phillips, 2003; Stice, 1994). For example, one study found that 93% of college women engaged in fat talk with their friends (Salk & Engeln-Maddox, 2011). This peer-generated fat talk has been described as socially contagious (Salk & Engeln-

5

Maddox, 2012). These self-statements may be related to body dissatisfaction, (e.g., "I feel so fat") or specific dieting behaviors and motives (e.g., "I really want a thigh gap, so I've been upping my mileage on runs and am trying this new diet") (Stice, Rohde, & Shaw, 2013).

Moreover, dieting methods may be indirectly promoted for young girls through modeling of behaviors (Bandura, 1969; Bandura, Ross, & Ross, 1963). Research has shown this to be true in mother-daughter dyads (e.g., Attie & Brooks-Gunn, 1989; Hill & Pallin, 1997). Achieving sexual maturation early may increase the likelihood of a young adolescent girl being older than her biological age. Moreover, it may increase her exposure to older, deviant peers who promote and model dieting behaviors directly and indirectly while also increasing conformity motives for and access to SU. In tandem, early sexual maturation may serve as a causal mechanism in the development of both syndromal domains.

It is also possible that off-time developmental events, such as early sexual maturation, may increase emotional distress that then mediates the relation between early sexual maturation and risky health behaviors (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1985; Caspi & Moffitt, 1991). Early maturing girls experience dysynchrony in hormonal, physical, psychological, and social processes. This, in turn, may increase vulnerability to environmental stress, leading to an increase in risky health behaviors such as extreme dieting and SU (e.g., Dawes et al., 2000; Magnusson, Stattin, & Allen, 1985). For example, traditional models of how early sexual maturation leads to DE have focused on the role of body dissatisfaction. The increase in body image distress may be

consequential to an off-time developmental transition, which then contributes to the dualpathway model of ED (Stice, 1994) and subsequent initiation of SU.

Internalizing Symptoms

Adolescent girls are particularly vulnerable to internalizing symptoms (e.g., low mood and anxiety) during puberty due to hormonal changes (Angold, Costello, & Worthman, 1998) and shifting social contexts and expectations (e.g., Brooks-Gunn & Warren, 1989). Elevations in internalizing symptoms are predictive of increases in DE and SU (e.g., Measelle et al., 2006). For instance, adolescent girls with higher levels of negative affect are more likely to negatively evaluate their own body and engage in upward comparisons with others' bodies, contributing to low self-esteem and body dissatisfaction (Cash & Fleming, 2002). In accordance with the dual pathway model of ED (Stice, 1994), early internalization of the thin ideal may promote negative affect and increased body dissatisfaction, thereby increasing the likelihood of engaging in dieting behaviors. These dieting attempts are ultimately unsuccessful (Korkeila, Rissanen, Kaprio, Sorensen, & Koskenvuo, 1999; Mann et al., 2007; Wadden, Foster, Letizia, & Mullen, 1990) and result in further increases in body dissatisfaction and negative affect. Moreover, these unsuccessful attempts promote experimentation with more extreme dieting behaviors (e.g., self-induced vomiting, diuretic misuse, laxative misuse) (Huon, 1994; Lowe & Caputo, 1991; Neumark-Sztainer, Story, Resnick, Garwick, & Blum, 1995; Neumark-Sztainer, Wall, Haines, Story, & Eisenberg, 2007). A recent metaanalysis of 42 longitudinal studies showed bidirectional risk for depression and ED diagnosis and developmental effects, such that the effect of depression on eating

pathology was strongest among younger samples (Puccio, Fuller-Tyszkiewicz, Ong, & Krug, 2016). Indeed, the presence of depression symptoms as early as 5th grade has been shown to predict developmental trajectories of compensatory behaviors over a three-year period (Davis, Guller, & Smith, 2016).

Negative affect is also an important risk factor for SU, particularly among girls. Research on gender differences indicates that negative affect significantly predicts SU in girls over models primarily emphasizing impulsivity and externalizing, which have garnered more support among boys (Maclean, Paradise, & Cauce, 1999). Further, low levels of positive affect prospectively predict tobacco, alcohol, and marijuana use (Colder & Chassin, 1999; Wills, Sandy, Yaeger, Cleary, & Shinar, 2001). Other studies suggest that negative affect is significantly associated with and predictive of cigarette smoking, alcohol use, and marijuana use among college students over and above measures of stress (e.g., Hussong, Jones, Stein, Baucom, & Boeding, 2011; Magid, Colder, Stroud, Nichter, & Nichter, 2009) and cross-sectionally predicts SU across drug type (Colder & Chassin, 1999; Patton et al., 2004; Verdejo-García, Bechara, Recknor, & Pérez-García, 2007). A recent review investigating an internalizing pathway for SU found that depression symptoms were most consistently predictive of SU composite scores among youth (Hussong, Ennett, Cox, & Haroon, 2017).

Taken together, the self-medication model has been applied to the SU-ED relationship due to the high prevalence of depression among those engaging in SU (e.g., Kilpatrick et al., 2003; Schwinn, Thom, Schinke, & Hopkins, 2015) and DE (e.g., Thew, Gregory, Roberts, & Rimes, 2017). Originally specific to SU, the model posits that individuals may turn to substances for relief of painful affective states (Khantzian, 1995). It has since been expanded to include comorbid ED, conceptualizing SU as a way of coping with amplified negative affective consequence of DE behaviors (Harrop & Marlatt, 2010; Wolfe & Maisto, 2000). Thus, adolescent girls with elevated depressive symptomatology may be at increased risk for using either SU or DE as a coping mechanism.

A similar rationale underlies the tension reduction model (Kalodner, Delucia, & Ursprung, 1989), which proposes that SU is secondary to onset and escalation of anxiety symptoms in order to provide temporary relief from this mood state. One study found that alcohol dependence, cannabis dependence, and tobacco use were associated with 4.4, 4.3, and 2.4 times greater chance of meeting criteria for anxiety disorders (Degenhardt, Hall, & Lynskey, 2001). Similarly, lifetime prevalence of at least one comorbid anxiety disorder ranges from 23% to 75% among those with an ED (Swinbourne & Touyz, 2007). Onset of anxiety commonly precedes that of EDs and has been posited as a causal factor in DE development (e.g., Kaye, Bulik, Thornton, Barbarich, & Masters, 2004). As bulimia is characterized by fluctuations in tension, anxiety, and guilt in accordance with the binge/purge cycle (Mitchell & Laine, 1985), individuals engaging in such DE behaviors may have high levels of anxiety that predate an ED and experience momentary escalations in anxiety after engaging in a DE behavior (Wolfe & Maisto, 2000).

These theories suggest that internalizing symptoms may increase the onset of both SU and DE. First, individuals with DE who report higher levels of internalizing symptoms may be at greater risk for SU than individuals with DE who report lower levels of internalizing symptoms. Second, substance-using girls who have elevated internalizing symptoms may be at higher risk for DE than substance-using girls with low levels of internalizing symptoms. Third, escalation in internalizing symptoms as a result of either syndrome may lead to initiation or escalation of the other as a means of coping. As such, internalizing symptoms may confound the causal and unique relation between DE and SU.

Externalizing Symptoms

Lastly, it has been theorized that those with co-occurring SU and DE share similar personality traits characteristic of externalizing problems. Those with prolonged and problematic SU share a pattern of erratic behavior oscillating between the extremes of restraint and disinhibition with women who engage in bingeing and purging behaviors (Vitousek & Manke, 1994). The developmental literature robustly supports an externalizing pathway to SU. Both cross-sectional and longitudinal studies consistently report prediction of not only early experimentation but also severity of use (e.g., Carlson, Johnson, & Jacobs, 2010; Tarter, Kirisci, Feske, & Vanyukov, 2007; Verdejo-García, Bechara, Recknor, & Pérez-García, 2006). In a sample from the Minnesota Twin Family study, presence of an externalizing disorder (i.e., conduct disorder, oppositional defiant disorder, and attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder) at 11-years old predicted use of tobacco, alcohol, and marijuana 3 years later (Carlson, Johnson, & Jacobs 2010). Even symptoms, such as impulsivity, independent of externalizing disorder diagnoses, are predictive of the rate of progression in substance use, diagnosis of a SUD by early adulthood, greater drinking- and/or drug-related consequences, and difficulty abstaining

from use (Dishion, Andrews, & Crosby, 1995; Kirisci, Tarter, Mezzich, & Vanyukov, 2007; Tarter et al., 2007; Verdejo-García et al., 2006).

In contrast to the SU literature, studies examining externalizing pathways for ED have largely focused on impulsivity. Numerous studies demonstrate a clear link between engagement in binge/purging behaviors and impulsivity (e.g., Waxman, 2009). Overall, personality studies have found women engaging in bingeing and purging behaviors to be more compulsive, impulsive, and neurotic than those who engage in restriction only (Vitousek & Manke, 1994). Women who engage in purging behaviors show higher levels of impulsivity than women engaging in both bingeing and purging and women who do not engage in purging behaviors (Favaro et al., 2004), suggesting that impulsivity may act as a specific indicator of risk for purging behaviors. Moreover, impulsivity measures have consistently predicted the onset of purging behaviors in longitudinal samples (Wonderlich, Connolly, & Stice, 2004).

Research considering the role of externalizing symptoms beyond impulsivity in the development of ED is limited and murky. Too often studies claim to examine externalizing symptoms yet rely on measures of substance use as indicators (e.g., Hopwood, Ansell, Fehon, & Grilo, 2010; Mitchell, Wolf, Reardon, & Miller, 2014; Slane, Burt, & Klump, 2010). Among studies using broader measures, such as the Child Behavior Checklist and Youth Self-Report, which incorporate items assessing aggression and delinquency, externalizing symptoms emerged as one of the strongest risk factors for a subset of young girls (e.g., Adambegan et al., 2011; Stice, Rohde, Gau, & Shaw, 2012; ter Bogt, van Dorsselaer, Monshouwer, Verdurmen, Engels, & Vollebergh, 2006). In a study of 83 sister pairs, for example, young girls who later developed a bulimic disorder had significantly higher externalizing symptoms (i.e., aggressive and delinquent behavior) than their unaffected sisters (Adambegan et al., 2011). Thus, there is evidence to support externalizing symptoms among adolescent girls as a risk factor for DE, but studies using more nuanced measures are needed.

In sum, early sexual maturation, internalizing, and externalizing symptoms are common risk factors for the emergence of both SU and DE. Efforts to identify potential causal relations between SU and DE, therefore, must account for these possible shared risk factors if they are to provide definitive evidence. It is possible that these risk factors differentially relate to SU and DE over time, as these risk factors themselves change over time. An extensive literature has demonstrated that internalizing symptoms emerge and become more prevalent over the course adolescence. Conversely, externalizing symptoms tend to peak during adolescence with self-regulatory abilities improving in young adulthood as the prefrontal cortex develops (Steinberg, 2008; Steinberg et al., 2008). Among adolescent girls, depression and DE demonstrate a linear pattern of increase with SU increases exponentially during this time period (Measelle et al., 2006). If SU and DE are related to these shared risk factors, it is possible these syndromes will be most strongly related in adolescence given the developmental trajectories of these risk factors.

Exploring a Causal Etiology: Substance-Specific Effects

In contrast to the hypotheses of a shared etiology, it is possible that the relation between SU and DE is causal. In addition to failing to control for shared risk factors, a major limitation of prior work is the tendency to combine substances when examining relations between DE and SU. This approach assumes that those who use alcohol, tobacco, marijuana, and other illicit drugs are a homogenous group (Dansky et al., 2000). It also fails to consider differences in pharmacological properties and motives for use across substances that may uniquely relate to DE behaviors. As such, this methodological approach may have contributed to inconsistencies in longitudinal findings regarding the pathogenesis of co-occurring SU and DE. The following section outlines the importance of examining potential substance-specific relations between use of various substances (e.g., tobacco, alcohol, and marijuana) and DE.

Tobacco Use

A core component that drives DE is exaggerated beliefs regarding food, calories, and weight-loss strategies (Garner, Garfinkel, & Bemis, 1982). It is widely believed that cigarettes have appetite-suppressing properties, (Gonseth, Jacot-Sadowski, Diethelm, Barras, & Cornuz, 2012) and onset of tobacco use has been shown to be associated with and a consequence of elevated body dissatisfaction, drive for thinness, and eating pathology among adolescent girls (e.g., Stice & Shaw, 2002). Given that onset of use cooccurs with the progression of dieting practices in adolescence (Camp et al., 1993; French, Perry, Leon, & Fulkerson, 1994; Klesges, Elliott, & Robinson, 1997), body dissatisfaction and early dieting attempts may make tobacco use more appealing for young girls due to the well-popularized appetitive effects and its availability among adolescents (Chiolero, Faeh, Paccaud, & Cornuz, 2008). Moreover, dieting girls may use cigarettes to cope with sensations of hunger. For instance, 55% of adult women reported smoking more when dieting and 54% smoked to suppress hunger (White, 2012). Thus, restriction behaviors may prompt smoking initiation due to expectancies that tobacco will increase the ability to withstand hunger while dieting.

Expectations of appetite suppression may be further reinforced through tobacco use, as the physiological effects of tobacco use include the suppression of appetite. A recent review of the archived documents from 6 major US and UK tobacco companies evidenced that appetite-suppressant molecules, tartaric acid and 2-acetylpyridine, were added to cigarettes and marketed as weight-control agents (Gonseth et al., 2012). While the exact mechanism is unclear, increased metabolic rate, increased energy expenditure, and decreased caloric absorption have been proposed (Chiolero et al., 2008; Perkins, Sexton, Dimarco, & Fonte, 1994). Tobacco also may produce modest, transient anorexic effects (Perkins et al., 1994; White, McKee, & O'Malley, 2007), whereby hunger and appetite are not suppressed but still result in less caloric consumption. For example, one study found that nicotine did not alter sensations of hunger over a two-hour period, but it resulted in less caloric intake among both smokers and nonsmokers (Jessen, Buemann, Toubro, Skovgaard, & Astrup, 2005). Such findings have been used to explain why smokers are lower weight than nonsmokers as well as why quit attempts are linked with increased weight (e.g., Albanes, Jones, Micozzi, & Mattson, 1987).

These appetitive effects are well-known, and weight-related motivation for its use is commonly cited (e.g., Camp et al., 1993; French et al., 1994; Klesges et al., 1997; White, 2012). Weight-related motivation for smoking also distinguishes between experimental and regular smokers (Camp et al., 1993; French et al., 1994). Smoking initiation among adolescent girls has been found to be more frequent among those who are overweight, trying to lose weight, or who see themselves as more overweight than their female counterparts without these characteristics (Cawley, Markowitz, & Tauras, 2004). Among adolescent girls (Klesges et al., 1997) and college women (Copeland & Carney, 2003), smoking rate and frequency are associated with weight concerns and the perception of tobacco as a weight-control aid. Such findings are in line with the sociocultural model of EDs (Stice, 1998), which proposes that those farthest from the thin ideal, or who perceive themselves to be, are more likely to have increased body dissatisfaction and motivation to engage in weight-control behaviors. Thus, initiation of tobacco use may be a consequence of pre-existing DE attitudes (e.g., body dissatisfaction, desire to lose weight) and behaviors (e.g., early dieting attempts or binge eating episodes).

The association between smoking and weight loss may also be moderated by duration and quantity of tobacco use. Tobacco's anorectic effects have been shown to be more pronounced with light- to moderate-levels of smoking, which is characteristic of tobacco use in adolescence (e.g., Griffin, Botvin, Doyle, Diaz, & Epstein, 1999). Such metabolic and appetitive effects may be recognized by light and moderate smokers with pre-existing body image concerns, thereby promoting heavier tobacco use in order to maintain or intensify the experienced physiological effects. As such, the association between tobacco use and DE may change across adolescence and into adulthood.

Although moderate smoking may aid in weight control, heavy smokers (i.e., 20 or more cigarettes a day) often have greater body mass indices (BMI) than light to moderate smokers and nonsmokers (e.g., Basterra-Gortari et al., 2010; Shimokata, Muller, & Andres, 1989). In an 8-year follow-up of 55,000 women, nonsmokers had less weight gain than those who initiated smoking or were long-term smokers, and heavier smokers gained more weight than light smokers (Colditz et al., 1992). This may be due to heavier smokers adopting other unhealthy behaviors, such as limited physical activity, limited intake of fruits and vegetables, and higher consumption of alcohol. Unfortunately, heavy long-term smokers have a difficult time quitting and may perceive that quitting will cause further weight gain.

Increased weight and discrepancy from the thin ideal among heavy tobacco users may exacerbate DE attitudes and promote incorporation of extreme dieting behaviors such as fasting, use of diet pills, and purging (i.e., self-induced vomiting, misuse of diuretics and laxatives). Indeed, individuals with bulimia nervosa are more likely to smoke than normal controls (White et al., 2007) and psychiatric controls with affective and anxiety disorders (Welch & Fairburn, 1998). A recent meta-analysis of 31 studies found that tobacco use was more common among people with bulimia nervosa (life-time OR = 2.165) and binge eating disorder (life-time OR = 1.792) but not those with anorexia nervosa (life-time OR = 0.927) when compared to non-tobacco users (Solmi et al., 2016). Among those with EDs, tobacco use was more common among those with binge eating disorder (life-time prevalence = 47.73%) and bulimia nervosa (life-time prevalence = 39.4%) than those with anorexia nervosa (life-time prevalence = 30.8%).

Alcohol Use

When considering alcohol, women may drink in order to cope with negative side effects of eating pathology. As the most common consequences of early dieting are increased body dissatisfaction and negative affect (Stice, 1994, 1998), alcohol may be used to cope with negative self-evaluation and depressed mood, which emerge as consequences of failed dieting attempts. Girls who initiate dieting behaviors and progress in eating pathology also report social anxiety due to their evaluation of their physical appearance (Bulik, Sullivan, Fear, & Joyce, 1997; Godart, Flament, Perdereau, & Jeammet, 2002; Wonderlich-Tierney & Vander Wal, 2010). Girls may initiate alcohol use to cope with anxiety heightened in social settings (e.g., parties). Purging behaviors, in particular, are predictive of initiation and escalation of alcohol use among adolescent and adult women (Piran & Robinson, 2006; Vidot, Messiah, Prado, & Hlaing, 2016).

Although there is a stronger empirical basis for expecting DE to predict later substance use, individual drinking occasions may be associated with increased DE behaviors. Heavy binge drinking may lead to increased consumption of food during or after drinking episodes to "sober up" or cope with negative physical side-effects, such as fatigue. This increased consumption of food may cause guilt regarding overall caloric intake associated with the drinking episode and promote a period of restriction, similar to the known sequence of behaviors characteristic of bulimia nervosa (Stice, 1994, 1998). In this way, a binge drinking episode may inadvertently initiate the binge-purge cycle wherein individuals eat more than they usually would, experience acute shame over caloric intake, and restrict to compensate for this period of consumption. Over time, heavy alcohol use may alter body shape and weight due to increased caloric content both through overeating while drunk and the caloric content of alcohol itself. In line with the sociocultural model of ED, a girl or woman who moves farther away from the idealized female form (i.e., the thin ideal) is more likely to experience increased body dissatisfaction and adopt extreme weight-loss behaviors, which may include use of diet pills, induced vomiting, and misuse of laxatives (e.g., Stice, 1994).

A growing body of research has begun to describe and understand the phenomena of "drunkorexia." This practice is characterized as the purposeful manipulation of dietary intake prior to a drinking episode either to enhance effects of alcohol or to compensate for caloric intake from alcohol (e.g., Barry & Piazza-Gardner, 2017; Eisenberg & Fitz, 2014). Fasting prior to substance use quickens and exacerbates its physiological effects (Puhl et al., 2011; Shumsky, Shultz, Tonkiss, & Galler, 1997; Wellman, Nation, & Davis, 2007). Indeed, animal models have found that food deprivation, a state achieved through pathological dieting in humans, is associated with subsequent binges and increased drugseeking and drug-taking behaviors (Puhl et al., 2011; Shumsky et al., 1997; Wellman et al., 2007).

Though fasting prior to binge drinking to enhance substantive effects is distinct from ED attitudes (Roosen & Mills, 2015), the practice of restricting food intake prior to drinking episodes may evolve into a consistent pattern of DE engagement. Restriction prior to drinking may lead to increased consumption of food during or after the drinking event, and those who restrict prior to drinking for substantive effects may engage in heavier drinking, thereby increasing caloric consumption. This possibility is supported by research showing that the association between weight control motives for "drunkorexia" was strongest among women with heavy (compared to light) drinking behavior (Eisenberg & Fitz, 2014). Taken together, these findings suggest that girls who initiate

18

heavy drinking episodes may grow discontent with changes in body shape and weight. Over time, girls who initially engage in drunkorexic practices motivated by a desire to enhance alcohol's effects may begin engaging in such behaviors for the sake of weight control, contributing to DE.

Marijuana Use

The physiological properties of marijuana and its metabolic effects due to endocannabinoids (Sansone & Sansone, 2014) also may promote an association between DE behaviors and marijuana use. Endocannabinoids are critical mediators for metabolic processes and comprise two receptor types, cannabinoid-1 receptors (CB1) and cannabinoid-2 receptors (CB2) (Akbas, Gasteyger, Sjödin, Astrup, & Larsen, 2009; Kirkham, 2008). CB1 receptors are found in the hypothalamus, stomach, and intestinal tissues (Sansone & Sansone, 2014). As such, agonism of these receptors is thought to stimulate appetite, enjoyment of food, and promote the deposition of food into fat (Sansone & Sansone, 2014). The acute effects of marijuana increase appetite, leading many to experience the "munchies" and engage in increased food intake. Thus, it is possible that marijuana use leads to acute overeating and subsequent remorse or guilt following this event. Similar to alcohol, acute effects of marijuana may predispose individuals to misuse food. Overindulgence while high may lead to next day restriction to compensate for caloric intake. Individuals may seek more extreme compensatory behaviors over time, having associated increased appetite with marijuana use.

At the same time, some research shows that chronic marijuana use has the opposite effects on appetite due to down-regulation of CB1 receptors (Sansone &

Sansone, 2014). Epidemiological studies have consistently found long-term marijuana users to have lower rates of obesity and body mass relative to those with less extensive use and non-users (Hayatbakhsh et al., 2010; Le Strat & Le Foll, 2011; Meier et al., 2016). Therefore, the relationship between DE and marijuana use may change over time. More longitudinal research is needed to clarify acute and chronic effects.

Despite marijuana's acute and chronic effects on appetite and shared risk factors with DE, research on these co-occurring syndromes is limited to cross-sectional studies. Findings from the Youth Risk Behavior Survey found that 60.1% of adolescents between 12- and 18-years old who reported SU also engaged in at least one DE behavior (Vidot et al., 2016). Moreover, adolescents who reported current marijuana use had significantly higher odds (adjusted odds ration = 2.2) of DE behaviors compared to non-using peers (Vidot et al., 2016). Negative self-esteem (r = 0.11, p < .001) and body image (r = 0.10, p < 0.01) specifically were found to be associated with marijuana use in a nationwide sample of adolescent girls (Schwinn, Schinke, Hopkins, & Thom, 2016). To date, there are no longitudinal studies that have investigated prospective relations between DE and marijuana use. Such research investigating unique temporal effects of marijuana use on DE (and vice versa) is needed.

Conceptual and Methodological Limitations of Casual Models in Previous Studies

The overwhelming majority of past research has assumed a unidirectional relationship between DE and SU with most examining elevations in DE as a predictor of systematic increases in SU. In nearly all studies, univariate logistic regression analyses have been used to predict onset of one disorder from symptoms or diagnosis of the other (Franko et al., 2005, 2008; Jacobi et al., 2011; Johnson, Cohen, Kotler, Kasen, & Brook, 2002; Strober, Freeman, Bower, & Rigali, 1996; Zaider, Johnson, & Cockell, 2002). One study, for instance, found that 10% of young women seeking treatment for an ED reported onset of an alcohol use disorder (Franko et al., 2005), and 8.5% reported onset of a drug use disorder 9 years later (Franko et al., 2008). Another study reported that 18.9% of adolescent girls seeking treatment for an ED developed an SU diagnosis (11.6% abuse, 7.4% dependence) 10 years later (Strober et al., 1996). More recent research has considered the development of an ED diagnosis following early SU with largely null findings (Johnson et al., 2002; Zaider et al., 2002). More longitudinal investigations are needed to clarify potential causal relations between SU and DE and the direction of effects. Studies with population-based samples are particularly needed given the nearly exclusive focus on clinical samples in prior work.

In addition to focusing on clinical samples, prior studies have failed to address the possibility that SU and DE have reciprocal, causal relations (Baker et al., 2013). Previous data analytic approaches do not allow for estimates of simultaneous change. Thus, the simultaneous development of SU and DE and their potential bidirectional effects remain unexamined. Recent advances in longitudinal growth modeling allow for such estimates to be examined. Given inconsistent findings in the literature regarding the direction of effects and advances in quantitative approaches, novel investigations of the simultaneous development of these syndromes should be conducted.

Disaggregating Between- and Within-Person Effects

In addition to the lack of studies on potential reciprocal relations between DE and SU, prior research has been limited by a focus on between-person effects. Prior studies, therefore, tell us that the "kind of people" who use substances also engage in certain patterns of DE, or that the "kind of people" who increase their SU simultaneously increase their DE. What they do not tell us is whether increases in SU are associated with increases in DE within the same individual. Studies of within-person effects are necessary to draw such conclusions, and these approaches have the added benefit of allowing for identification of potential developmentally specific effects at the individual level. That is to say, SU may be more strongly related to increases in DE within the same person at particular points in development. As an example of the importance of studying within-person effects, qualitative findings suggest that a small number of women may develop an increased drive for thinness and desire for weight control after receiving compliments on weight loss due to tobacco use (Sirles, 2009). Recent literature on weight-motivated drinking behaviors (e.g., "drunkorexia") also provide reason to believe that periods of heavy drinking may contribute to periods of greater DE behaviors at the within-subjects level. Thus, it is critical to disaggregate group- and individual-level effects to further our understanding of the interplay between these two syndromes. *Optimal Modeling of Change over Time*

Myriad approaches have been used to model change in a given variable over time. Repeated-measures ANOVA, which models change in a single variable over time, has long been a popular approach. However, this approach is limited in that it cannot assess how individuals differ in change or how multiple constructs relate over time. Growth models, such as latent curve models (LCM), allow for more nuanced modeling of change between and within individuals over time. A bivariate growth model captures change in two constructs over time and estimates simultaneous growth, though it only allows for between-subjects analyses and inferences (Grimm, Ram, & Estabrook, 2016). Other growth modeling approaches, such as the time-varying covariate model, allow for the inclusion of individual-level variables that vary over time (i.e., DE and SU) (Grimm et al., 2016). Yet, they do not allow for examination of differences between groups. Moreover, these models cannot estimate how two variables like SU and DE may influence one another in a reciprocal manner over time. An approach that allows for the modeling of multiple growth processes over time and has the ability to predict growth from both individual-level, time-varying variables (like SU and DE) *and* group-level variables is needed to answer questions regarding the potential bidirectional nature of relations across important developmental transitions.

The current project seeks to extend the literature through its application of latent curve models with structured residuals (LCM-SR; Curran et al., 2014) in a preexisting sample of adolescent girls followed into adulthood. Unlike other data analytic approaches, LCM-SR conceptualizes residuals of each construct as time-specific estimates of deviations of observed measures from an underlying trajectory, therein allowing for modeling of within-person effects. The structure imposed on each set of residuals can be used to capture prospective and bidirectional associations. For example, the deviation of the observed DE score at baseline from an individual's underlying DE

trajectory can be used to predict the deviation of the observed DE from the underlying DE trajectory at time 1 (autoregression) as well as the same person's deviation of the observed SU score from her underlying SU trajectory at time 2. In essence, subtle fluctuations in symptoms within an individual can be modeled in meaningful ways and provide greater insight into the coupling of SU and DE. The unconditional LCM-SR also can be expanded to include important shared risk factors as predictors of change, allowing for inferences about group differences. Further, these models allow for the investigation of potential time-specific effects. Collectively, these analyses aimed to facilitate the development of more precise developmental theories regarding SU/DE comorbidity.

Given the paucity of SU prevention programs targeting young girls, it is important to understand unique factors that lead to increased use in adolescence and early adulthood. Findings related to each hypothesis will have implications for the development and adaptation of universal, selective, and indicated prevention programs for SU and DE. Disaggregating between- and within-level effects may inform the timing and targets of prevention efforts. If results suggest that DE precedes SU, then selective programs targeting known risk factors for DE (e.g., idealizing a thin body shape, body dissatisfaction) in addition to universal targets of prevention should naturally delay onset of SU. Moreover, results may inform indicated prevention programs by targeting expectancies associated with SU (e.g., appetite suppressant effects of tobacco or coping strategies for negative affect) in young girls who engage in early dieting. If results suggest that the co-occurrence is largely accounted for by common factors, like negative affect and poor self-regulation, then universal prevention programs targeting these shared risk factors should be effective at reducing incidence and delaying onset of both DE and SU. In addition, findings might indicate that selective prevention programs are needed for early maturing girls who are at elevated risk for DE and SU.

The Current Study

Despite research suggesting that SU and DE are highly comorbid, have similar trajectories in women (e.g., Chassin, Presson, Sherman, & Edwards, 1990; Copeland, Rooke, & Swift, 2013; Hingson, Zha, & Weitzman, 2009; Slane, Klump, McGue, & Iacono, 2014; Stice, Marti, & Rohde, 2013; Van Son, Van Hoeken, Bartelds, Van Furth, & Hoek, 2006), and share important risk factors, only one study to date has investigated their simultaneous trajectories in adolescence (Measelle et al., 2006). Measelle and colleagues estimated longitudinal growth models among adolescent girls between the ages of 13 and 18. Results of multivariate analyses revealed that initial elevations in depressive symptoms predicted increases in eating pathology and substance abuse. Moreover, initial elevations in eating pathology predicted future increases in substance abuse symptoms. More research is needed to replicate these finding and investigate within- as well as between-person effects in order to understand nuances in the course and covariation of these syndromes. It is also important to determine if longitudinal relations between DE and SU are similar or different across different substances of abuse, and adolescent co-occurrence of these symptom domains may be better investigated across development using behavioral indices (i.e., quantity and frequency of use) rather than diagnostic symptoms (i.e., problems relating to substance abuse). Finally, it is

important to determine if within-subject relations between DE and SU are stable or change systematically across development. Answers to these questions may ultimately inform effective prevention and treatment approaches.

The current study aims to address these gaps by investigating the co-occurrence and covariation of tobacco, alcohol, and marijuana use and DE behaviors from adolescence to adulthood. First, the simultaneous development of DE and each substance will be examined during the transition to adulthood at the between-person level. Second, time-specific effects will be examined at the within-person level as a function of time. Collectively, these models will allow for the identification of between- and within-person effects across age and time, which may strengthen as individuals progress through adolescence. Third, the study will examine the strength of the prospective relations at both the between- and within-person levels, controlling for shared developmental risk factors including early sexual maturation and internalizing and externalizing symptoms. The analyses will test the following hypotheses (**Table 1**):

1. Tobacco. At the between-person level, initial levels of tobacco use are expected to be positively correlated with DE symptoms. Rate of change (slope) in tobacco use is expected to be positively correlated with rate of change in DE at the between-person level, suggesting simultaneous growth over time. Given previous literature on DE and tobacco use, initial DE symptoms are expected to covary with change (slope) in tobacco use when examining between- and within-person level effects. Moreover, fluctuations in individual's DE scores are expected to prospectively predict fluctuations in tobacco use over and above an individual's underlying trajectory. This predictive relationship is expected to persist even when shared risk factors are accounted for, due to the unique anorectic properties associated with tobacco use.

- 2. Alcohol. At the between-level, the initial level (intercept) and rate of change (slope) in alcohol use are expected to be positively correlated with the initial level (intercept) and rate of change (slope) in DE. Initial DE symptoms (intercept) are expected to covary with change (slope) in alcohol use, and initial levels (intercept) of alcohol use are expected to covary change (slope) in DE. Once shared risk factors are accounted for at the between-level, only change in alcohol use is expected to be associated with initial levels and change in DE, given its caloric content and the associated weight changes over time. At the within-person level, reciprocal relations are expected to emerge in light of literature on weight changes due to heavy episodic drinking as well as "drunkorexia" and self-medication models of substance use. It is further hypothesized that these relations will remain though weaken in magnitude when controlling for shared risk factors.
- 3. Marijuana. Initial levels (intercept) of DE are expected to be positively related to initial levels (intercept) and rates of change (slope) in marijuana use across adolescence, in line with the directional effects reported in the literature. Evidence of reciprocal relations are expected to emerge at the within-person level. These proposed between- and within-level effects are expected to remain, though weaken, once accounting for shared risk factors.

METHOD

Procedure

The proposed project used data from the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (Add Health; Harris, 2009). Add Health is a longitudinal study of a nationally-representative sample of adolescents between 7th and 12th grade. High schools were selected based on size, school type, census region, level of urbanization, and percent White students. Of the 80 selected high schools, 52 agreed, and 28 replacement schools were reselected to match the initial school sample. Participating high schools and their respective feeder schools provided researchers with a roster of all enrolled students for recruitment into the at-home survey. The core sample oversampled for various racial groups (i.e., African Americans from well-educated families as well as those who identify as Chinese, Cuban, and Puerto Rican), students who reported physical disabilities, and pairs of siblings. School rosters allowed for recruitment of the core inschool sample of 12,105 adolescents. In the full in-home interview sample, 88.6% of the participants from Wave I completed the interview again at Wave II. More than threefourths (77.6%) of Wave I participants completed the Wave III interview.

Public-use data from Waves I through III was used in the proposed study. The public-use data includes only those who participated in the in-home interview. The core in-home interview sample at Wave I consisted of 6,504 respondents. The Add Health sample made publicly available is one-third of the full Add Health sample. It consists of one-half of the core sample and one-half of the oversample of African American adolescents with a parent who had a college degree, chosen at random. Wave II excluded
participants who were in the 12th grade at Wave I and those not in the genetic sample of sibling pairs as well as those who were only in the disability sample at Wave I. Wave II added an additional 65 adolescents who were in the sample of sibling pairs at Wave I but had not been interviewed. A total of 4,834 adolescents who participated at Wave I were re-interviewed at Wave II. Wave III consisted of 4,882 respondents from the core sample at Wave I. Unfortunately, information regarding the percentage of Wave I participants from the public-use data who were eligible to complete Wave II is unavailable. Given the sampling procedures, it was possible to estimate retention from Wave I to Wave III; 78% of the female participants from Wave I completed the Wave III interview. In sum, the sample consisted of adolescents between 7th and 12th grades at Wave I, 8th through 12th grades at Wave II, and young adults 18- to 27- years old at Wave III.

Participants

Only data collected during in-home interviews from female participants were utilized due to the higher prevalence of DE among girls and worse treatment outcomes among women with comorbid ED and substance use disorders (Hudson, Hiripi, Pope, Kessler, & Kessler, 2007; Swanson, Crow, Le Grange, Swendsen, & Merikangas, 2011; Woodside et al., 2001). The resulting sample consists of 3,356 adolescent girls at Wave I, 2,519 at Wave II, and 2,629 at Wave III. Overall, the resulting sample for this study was diverse in race and age. The majority of the sample identified as Non-Hispanic (88.5%) and White (65.9%). A quarter (25%) of the sample identified as African American. The remaining participants identified as Asian/Pacific Islander (3.9%) or American Indian/Native American (4%) with an additional 6.8% identifying as "other." Participants were allowed to identify as belonging to more than one race so percentages total greater than one-hundred percent. At the first measurement occasion, the sample ranged from 12to 21-years of age with the majority of participants falling between the ages of 15- and 18-years old ($M_{age} = 15.86$, standard deviation (SD) = 1.77).

Measures

Primary outcome measures. Descriptive statistics for all variables are shown in Table 3. Table 4 displays the correlations among all individual items of primary predictors as well as summary scores of covariates (described below).

Disordered eating. Four items were used to assess DE behaviors (dieting, use of diet pills, self-induced vomiting, and misuse of laxatives) over the last 7 days at each wave. Each item was assessed on a binary scale. A latent factor was created using two-parameter longitudinal item response theory models. Scaling of the latent factor was transformed by multiple of 10 in order to overcome convergence issues in modeling. Longitudinal measurement invariance in the discrimination and difficulty parameters was assessed to ensure that the construct retained the same meaning over time and that each of the four DE behaviors contributed meaningfully to the latent factor. (Results reported below). Partial scalar invariance was achieved for the latent factor. Factor loadings from the partial scalar invariance model were significant for all items across each wave and ranged from 0.50 to 0.70.

Tobacco use. A summed composite was created using the number of smoking days in the last month and the number of cigarettes smoked each smoking day. Number of cigarettes smoked per day underwent a Winsor transformation such that all responses

of 30 or more cigarettes per day (less than 0.5% of responses) were recoded as 30. Standardized scores were used to create a sum of use at each wave because a latent variable model would be unidentified with two items. Correlations among items ranged from 0.44 to 0.80 across waves (p < 0.01). Internal consistency for these items was adequate with a Cronbach's alpha of 0.74 at Wave I, 0.75 at Wave II, and 0.79 at Wave III.

Alcohol use. Alcohol use was captured by a latent factor of three items assessing frequency and quantity of drinking as well as the frequency of feeling drunk over the past 12 months. A factor analysis examined longitudinal measurement invariance to ensure that the construct retains the same meaning over time (results reported below). Quantity per drinking occasion at Waves I and II underwent a Winsor transformation such that all responses of 18 or more drinks were recoded as 18 to be consistent with responses at Wave III. Correlations among these items ranged from 0.14 to 0.78 (p < 0.01) across all waves. Internal consistency reliability was adequate given that there were only three items, with a Cronbach's alpha of 0.68 at Wave I, 0.67 at Wave II, and 0.70 at Wave III. Partial scalar invariance was achieved for the latent factor. Factor loadings from the partial scalar invariance model were significant for all items across each wave and ranged from 0.61 to 0.92.

Marijuana use. A single open-ended item assessed how many times participants used marijuana over the last 30 days. The item underwent a Winsor transformation such that all responses at or above 30 (less than 0.5% of responses) were recoded as equal to 30.

Covariates. The following measures were chosen based on previous literature identifying sexual maturation, internalizing, and externalizing symptoms as related to the onset and course of SU and DE in adolescent girls. Each measure was included in the models in order to elucidate unique relations between SU and DE.

Sexual maturation. Self-reported menarcheal age was used as an index of sexual maturation. This item was asked at Waves I through III. To reduce missing data, responses were pulled at each wave into a collapsed variable. Responses from the earliest wave available were taken for each participant. Ninety percent of the responses came from Wave I, 8.8% from Wave II, and 0.01% at Wave III. Age of menarche is significantly correlated with the onset of pubertal maturation (Marshall & Tanner, 1969; Taranger, Engström, Lichtenstein, & Svennberg Redegren, 1976) and has been shown to be an accurate indicator (Graber et al., 1997) with high test-retest reliability (.67 to .79) up to 30 years later (Casey et al., 1991; Must et al., 2002). It has been widely used as a marker of pubertal maturation in previous research (Striegel-Moore et al., 2001).

Internalizing symptoms. Internalizing symptoms were composed of depression and anxiety symptoms. Nine items from the Center of Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale Revised (CESD-R-10; Björgvinsson, Kertz, Bigda-Peyton, McCoy, & Aderka, 2013; Miller, Anton, & Townson, 2008; Radloff, 1977) were used to assess depressive symptoms at Waves I, II, and III. The CESD has been well-validated and widely used to capture depressive symptomatology in community samples of adolescents and adults, with high internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.72$; Björgvinsson et al., 2013). In line with the original measure, these items were summed to create a total score of depressive symptom severity. Loss of appetite was not included from the original measure due to the theoretical association between changes in appetite and disordered eating. A confirmatory factor analysis was used to test the tau equivalence assumption that each item contributes an equal amount to the factor. Results of the CFA suggested that items varied in loadings with a single factor. McDonald's omega reliability coefficient was generated and suggested adequate internal consistency at each wave ($\omega_{WI} = .79$; $\omega_{WII} = .78$, $\omega_{WIII} = .82$).

In addition, five anxiety symptoms were assessed. A count of symptoms at Wave I and Wave II was used and consisted of fearfulness, moodiness, frequent crying, difficulty relaxing, and difficulty falling or staying asleep. Careful selection of items was undertaken in the analytic approach to ensure that items used were distinct from items used to capture depression. A confirmatory factor analysis was used to test the Tau equivalence assumption that each item contributes an equal amount to the factor. Results of the CFA suggested that items varied in loadings with a single factor. As such, McDonald's omega reliability coefficient was generated at each wave ($\omega_{W1} = .62$; $\omega_{W2} = .54$). These items have been used in previous research as an index of anxiety with adequate internal consistency reliability ($\alpha = 0.72$; Sullins, 2016).

Externalizing symptoms. A composite of externalizing symptoms was created from delinquency and hyperactivity/impulsivity items. Seven delinquency items at Wave I and II captured deviant behaviors, including lying to parents, acting rowdy in public, running away from home, using a car without permission, stealing <\$50, stealing >\$50, shoplifting, damaging property, vandalizing, and burglarizing. Only four of these original

seven items were available at Wave III. For the sake of consistency across waves, only these items were used to create a count of delinquent behaviors at Wave III. All items were coded as dichotomous and summed to create a count variable at each wave (Wave I $\alpha = .71$; Wave II $\alpha = .69$; Wave III $\alpha = .59$).

Eight items representing hyperactivity and impulsivity at Wave III retrospectively assessed impulsivity between the ages of 5 and 12. Each question had the preface, "Which answer best describes your behavior when you were that age? When you were between 5 and 12…" The response choices included never or rarely, sometimes, often, and very often. Items included: 1. You blurted out answers before the questions had been completed; 2. You felt "on the go" or "driven by a motor;" 3. You felt restless; 4. You fidgeted with your hands or feet or squirmed in your seat; 5. You had difficulty awaiting your turn; 6. You had difficulty doing fun things quietly; 7. You talked too much; and 8. You left your seat in the classroom or in other situations when being seated was expected. As items had high internal consistency ($\alpha = .80$), a mean was used to capture hyperactivity/impulsivity.

Data Analytic Plan

All analyses were carried out in M*plus* 8 v.1.6 (Muthén & Muthén, 2012-2018) using full maximum likelihood estimation, which applies robust full information methods to handle all missingness. Prior to conducting the main analyses, distributions of all variables were examined for non-normality and outliers. Appropriate transformation techniques were used for non-normally distributed variables. Measurement invariance testing procedures also were undertaken to ensure that both latent factors for DE and alcohol use were appropriate for use in longitudinal analyses. Though the Add Health dataset consists of three levels (school, participant, and time), school information is not available in the public-use data. As such, all structural equation models consisted of only two levels (i.e., participant and time).

As the sample was heterogeneous in age at each measurement occasion, data were organized by measurement occasion but were age centered at the youngest age (i.e., 12-years old) available at Wave 1. The TSCORES command in conjunction with TYPE = RANDOM was used in M*plus* to account for individually-varying times of observation for the outcomes and to estimate growth models with a random slope (Muthén & Muthén, 2012-2018, p. 131). However, use of this approach limits model fit statistics available. Non-traditional fit statistics, Akaike Information Criteria (AIC) and Bayesian Information Criteria (BIC), are used to describe model fit.

Aim 1 Analyses. In order to accurately disaggregate between group- and individual-level effects, a model building approach using likelihood ratio tests first outlined by Curran et al. (2014) was taken. Models using centered age at each measurement occasion allowed for the optimal modeling of developmental effects. As a first step, univariate models that optimally fit growth in each construct were established and used to identify optimal change, testing of autoregressions among residuals, and testing of equality constraints of auto-regressions.

Second, bivariate models estimated simultaneous change in DE and use of specific substances across adolescence (conceptual model shown in **Figure 1**). Covariation between intercepts and slopes within and across constructs were examined to assess group-level associations in symptomatology at age 12 as well as change across adolescence. Univariate and bivariate models allowed for intercept and slope parameters to vary randomly across person (Curran & Bauer, 2011). Residuals were conceptualized as deviations from individuals' expected scores while accounting for the underlying trajectory in each construct, therein capturing within-person processes. In order to accomplish this goal, the LCM-SR imposes a structure among the residuals rather than estimating unstructured correlations, as is done in a standard LCM. The LCM-SR regresses the residual at a given time point on the point of the residual of a previous time point across two constructs. Residual variances at Wave I are, therefore, freely estimated since they are not a function of other predictors. Residuals at Waves II and III are equated over time to account for the fact that these estimates are conditioned on a prior estimate, Wave I. In this way, the LCM-SR covariance matrix is dependent on the underlying latent curve factors as well as earlier residuals within- and across-construct (Curran et al., 2014, pg. 13).

Aim 2 Analyses. Building upon the bivariate models in Aim 1, models in Aim 2 added cross-lagged, reciprocal paths. Cross-lagged paths among residuals were added to estimate prospective relations between DE and each type of substance use at the withinperson level. Model building first constrained one direction of the reciprocal effects to be zero (e.g., DE on tobacco use) while freely estimating the opposite direct of effects (e.g., tobacco use on DE). This model allowed the directional effect of interest to differ across time lags. This model was then compared to a model that constrained the lagged paths to be equal across time using a likelihood ratio test. The reverse direction of effects was tested in the same way in order to unambiguously examine each direction of effect (e.g., examining the effects of DE on tobacco use while holding the effect of tobacco use on DE at zero). Finally, a model estimated bidirectional effects simultaneously. Between-person effects were only examined from the final, best-fitting model that included simultaneous estimation of bidirectional within-person effects (see **Figure 2**).

Aim 3 Analyses. Bivariate models outlined in Aims 1 and 2 were then expanded to include time-varying (i.e., internalizing and externalizing symptoms) and time-invariant (i.e., ethnicity, race, and sexual maturation) predictors of intercepts and slopes of SU and DE as well as residual scores within each time-point. The time-invariant covariates were regressed on latent growth factors for each construct, whereas time-varying covariates were regressed on time-specific, observed score residuals (see Figure 3). As such, this aim tested whether the strength of the co-occurring relations diminished once shared risk factors were considered.

RESULTS

Measurement Invariance across Time

Disordered Eating:

The extent to which an item factor model measuring disordered eating (with four observed items) exhibited measurement invariance and structural invariance across measurement occasions was examined. Two-parameter logistic item response models were used to ensure not only invariance across time but also that each of the four DE items contributed meaningfully to an item factor model, given low endorsement rates of purging behaviors (**Table 3**). Weighted least squares maximum likelihood (WLSMV) estimation and theta parameterization were used to estimate all models. Nested model comparisons were conducted using the DIFFTEST procedure.

A configural invariance model was initially specified in which a single factor was estimated at each time-point. The factor variance was fixed to 1, and the factor mean was fixed to 0 across time such that all item factor loadings (one per item) and thresholds were freely estimated. The residual variances were not uniquely identified in the configural model and were constrained to 1. As shown in **Table 5**, the configural invariance model had good fit (χ^2 (51) = 62.76, p > 0.05). The analysis proceeded by applying parameter constraints in successive models to examine potential decreases in fit resulting from measurement or structural invariance across time.

Equality of the unstandardized item factor loadings across time was examined to assess metric invariance. The factor variance was fixed to 1 at Wave I and freely estimated at Waves II and III. The factor mean at each wave was fixed to 0 for identification. As shown in **Table 5**, the metric invariance model had good raw fit (χ^2 (57) = 66.45, p > 0.05). Results of a DIFFTEST analysis showed that the metric invariance model did not fit significantly worse than the configural invariance model, $\Delta \chi^2(6) = 7.46$, p = 0.28. That is to say, each disordered eating item was related to the latent factor equivalently across time. Thus, the structure of the latent factor was roughly equivalent at each time point.

Equality of the unstandardized item thresholds across time was then examined to assess scalar invariance. The factor mean was fixed at 0 with factor variance constrained at 1 at the first time point and freely estimated at Waves II and III. All item factor loadings and item thresholds were constrained to be equal across waves for corresponding items. The full scalar invariance model for disordered eating fit significantly worse than the metric invariance model, $\Delta \chi^2$ (6) = 45.89, *p* < 0.01.

Modification indices suggested that the threshold for use of diet pills at Wave III, relative to Waves I and II, was the largest source of misfit and should be freed at this measurement occasion. After freeing the threshold for use of diet pills at Wave III, the partial scalar invariance model did not fit significantly worse than the metric invariance model, $\Delta \chi^2$ (5) = 0.58, *p* = 0.99. The fact that partial scalar invariance, or "strong invariance," held indicates that dieting, self-induced vomiting, and laxative misuse have the same expected response at the same absolute threshold across measurement occasions. That is to say, the observed differences in the proportion of responses in each disordered eating behavior was due to factor mean differences only and not attributable to a change in the meaning of the construct over time. In contrast, the threshold for use of

diet pills was lower at Wave III than at previous waves, indicating that young adult women between 18- and 27-years old had a greater probability of using diet pills than at previous time points. This may be due policies that prohibit the sale of over-the-counter diet pills to anyone under 18-years old.

In conclusion, these analyses demonstrated partial scalar measurement invariance across waves. The relations of the items to the latent factor were equivalent across measurement occasion. That is, the inclusion of purging behaviors captured meaningful information despite low prevalence, and the latent factor for DE was not primarily driven by dieting behaviors relative to the other DE behaviors. However, use of diet pills was significantly less difficult for young women between 18- and 27-years old compared to earlier age bands. These results are in accordance with van de Schoot, Lugtig, and Hox (2012), which supports using a factor with at least two indicator means constrained to be equal over time to accurately compare factor means across time. As such, model parameters and estimates from the final model with partial scalar invariance were saved and used in all analyses presented below.

Alcohol Use:

Similar to disordered eating, the extent to which an item factor model measuring alcohol use (with three observed items) exhibited measurement invariance across measurement occasions was examined. Since all alcohol items were continuous, maximum likelihood estimation with robust standard errors (MLR) was used in all models. Given the large sample size and significant chi-square index for the configural invariance model, it was determined that the chi-square was a less reliable statistical test of model fit (Cheung & Rensvold, 2002). Therefore, nested model comparisons were conducted comparing RMSEA, CFI, and SRMR estimates for each model rather than the traditional chi-square test. Recommendations by Cheung and Rensvold (2002) propose that differences between nested models that exceed 0.015 and 0.010 for RMSEA and CFI serve as indicators of worse fit across all three levels of testing. Cheung and Rensvold (2002) further suggested different values of SRMR be used for different levels of testing. More specifically, a change of 0.030 should be used for testing loading invariance and 0.010 be used when testing intercept and residual invariance given SRMR's differential sensitivity across invariance tests.

A configural invariance model was initially specified in which a single factor was estimated simultaneously at each wave. The factor variance was fixed to 1, and the factor mean was fixed to 0 across time such that all item factor loadings (one per item) and means were estimated. The configural invariance model had good fit (RMSEA = .017, CFI =.997, SRMR = .013) when judged against the cut-offs suggested by Hu and Bentler (1999) (**Table 6**). The analysis proceeded by applying parameter constraints in successive models to examine potential decreases in fit resulting from constraints across time.

Metric invariance was assessed through the equality of the unstandardized item factor loadings across time. The factor variance was fixed to 1 at Wave I and freely estimated at Waves II and III. The factor mean at all waves was fixed to 0 for identification. All factor loadings were constrained to be equal across time with item means estimated. As shown in **Table 6**, the metric invariance model also had good fit (RMSEA = .044, CFI = .977, SRMR = .045). Comparing CFI, RMSEA, and SRMR showed that the metric invariance model fit meaningfully worse than the configural invariance model using benchmarks from Cheung and Rensvold (2002). Modification indices suggested that the mean for quantity of alcohol use at Wave III was the largest source of misfit and should be freed at this measurement occasion. This partial metric invariance model did not fit meaningfully worse than the configural model based on differences in fit indices (RMSEA = 0.016, CFI = 0.997, SRMR = 0.014).

Scalar invariance was assessed by building upon the partially invariant metric model via constraints to the item means across waves. The factor mean was fixed at 0 with factor variance constrained at 1 at the first wave and freely estimated at Waves II and III. All item factor loadings and item means were constrained to be equal across waves. The full scalar invariance model for alcohol use fit meaningfully worse than the partial metric invariance model (RMSEA = 0.040; CFI= 0.979; SRMR = 0.036). Modification indices suggested that the mean for frequency of alcohol use at Wave III was the largest source of misfit and should be freed at this measurement occasion. After freeing the mean for frequency of alcohol use at Wave III, the partial scalar invariance model did not fit the model meaningfully worse than the partial metric invariance model (RMSEA = 0.017, CFI = .996, SRMR = 0.015). Since partial scalar invariance, or "strong" invariance" held, results indicate that quantity of alcohol use on drinking days and frequency of feeling intoxicated within the last 30 days had comparable expected responses across waves. That is to say, the observed differences in these alcohol use items were due to factor mean differences only and not changes in the meaning of the items. In contrast, frequency of alcohol use was higher at Wave III relative to previous

waves, indicating that young adult women between 18- and 27-years of age experienced more drinking days than at previous time points. This may be due the transition to college and/or independent living, having greater access to drinking environments (e.g., house parties, using fake IDs, attending events that do not check IDs), and reaching the legal drinking age.

These analyses showed that partial metric and partial scalar measurement invariance was obtained across waves. The relations of the items to the latent factor, alcohol use, were equivalent across measurement occasion, whereas frequency of drinking within the last 30 days was more prevalent for young women between 18- and 27-years old compared to earlier assessments. Nevertheless, these results are in accordance with recommendations by van de Schoot and colleagues (2012) for factor comparisons across time. Factor scores from the final model that demonstrated partial scalar invariance were saved and used in all analyses presented below.

Unconditional Univariate Models

Disordered Eating

As a first step, a random intercept model was estimated for DE. The model included only a mean and variance of the intercept factor and residual variances for each of the repeated measures that were allowed to vary over time (AIC = 47059.56, BIC = 47090.18). This model was extended to include a slope factor. Means and variances were estimated for the intercept and slope parameters along with the covariation between intercept and slope. Time-specific residual variances varied over time. The model terminated normally (AIC = 42184.96, BIC = 42233.91). A likelihood ratio test indicated

43

significant improvement in model fit relative to the intercept only model ($\Delta \chi^2(3) = 4880.62, p < 0.001$). Mean and variance components were significant for both the intercept ($M = -1.35, z = -7.85, p < 0.001; \psi = 35.29, z = 30.59, p < 0.001$) and slope ($M = 0.56, z = 63.92, p < 0.001; \psi = 0.06, z = 7.92, p < 0.001$). Intercept and slope parameters significantly covaried ($\psi = -0.76, z = -15.73, p < 0.001$), indicating that those with greater DE pathology at age 12 exhibited less of an increase in DE over time. This model was further expanded to include an autoregressive structure among the residuals. The model significantly improved fit (AIC = 41988.27, BIC = 42043.34; $\Delta \chi^2(1) = 198.68, p < 0.001$. Thus, the autoregressive residual structure was retained.

Tobacco Use

An intercept-only univariate model for tobacco use was first estimated (AIC = 67029.85, BIC = 67060.44). It was then expanded to include a slope parameter. Means and variances were estimated for intercept and slope parameters as well as covariation between the latent factors. Time-specific residuals were allowed to vary over time. The model reflected improved fit (AIC = 66695.59, BIC = 66756.77, $\Delta \chi^2$ (3) = 16.4, *p* < 0.001). Examination of the intercept showed significant mean (*M* = 3.55, *z* = 5.70, *p* < 0.001) and variance (ψ = 189.98, *z* = 21.75, *p* < 0.001) components. The same was true for the slope parameter (*M* = 0.78, *z* = 8.93, *p* < 0.001; ψ = 5.42, *z* = 15.31, *p* < 0.001). Significant covariation between intercept and slope (ψ = -17.80, *z* = -13.79, *p* < 0.001) suggested that those with higher levels of tobacco use at age 12 demonstrated the least growth in use over time. When this model was expanded to include an autoregressive component among the residuals, a formal test showed an improvement in model fit ($\Delta \chi^2$

(1) = 327.88, p < 0.001). Thus, the model with autoregressive paths among residuals was retained.

Alcohol Use

An intercept-only univariate model was initially fit to the observed alcohol scores (AIC = 22985.12, BIC = 23015.72). This model was expanded to include a slope parameter, while estimating means and variances for intercept and slope parameters as well as their covariation. Time-specific residuals were allowed to vary over time. This model improved fit when compared to the intercept only model (AIC = 22508.85, BIC = 22557.80, $\chi^2_{\Delta}(3) = 486.26$, p < 0.001). Examination of the intercept showed significant mean (M = -0.21, z = -5.80, p < 0.001) and variance $(\psi = 0.79, z = 16.68, p < 0.001)$ components. Similar to that of DE, the slope parameter showed small but significant mean (M = 0.07, z = 15.41, p < 0.001) and variance $(\psi = 0.001, z = 0.89, p < 0.001)$ components. Significant covariation between intercept and slope ($\psi = -0.03$, z = -4.022, p < 0.001) indicated that those who engaged in greater alcohol use at age 12 exhibited smaller increases in use over adolescence. This model was expanded to include the autoregressive structure among the residuals. A formal test showed this structure improved model fit ($\Delta \gamma^2(1) = 269.10$, p < 0.001) and was, therefore, retained. Marijuana Use

Lastly, univariate unconditional models for marijuana use were estimated. An intercept-only model converged normally (AIC = 48611.76, BIC= 48642.34) and was expanded to include a random slope parameter while estimating means and variances for both intercept and slope as well as the covariance between these parameters. Time-

specific residuals were allowed to vary over time. This model significantly improved fit, (AIC = 48438.89, BIC = 48487.83, $\chi^2_{\Delta}(3) = 178.86$, p < 0.001). Results indicated significant mean and variance components for the intercept (M = 0.35, z = 1.42, p < $0.001; \psi = 2.18, z = 6.89, p < 0.001$) and slope ($M = 0.15, z = 2.93, p < 0.01; \psi = 0.06, z$ = 3.64, p < 0.001). Significant covariance among intercept and slope parameters ($\psi =$ 0.33, z = 5.25, p < 0.001) signified that, at the average age of 12-years old, those who most frequently used marijuana demonstrated the greatest growth in use across the transition to young adulthood. Continuing with the model building approach, an autoregressive structure among the residuals was added to the model (AIC = 48409.78, BIC = 48464.84). A likelihood ratio test indicated that the structure significantly improved model fit ($\Delta \chi^2(1) = 31.12$, p < 0.001), so it was retained. Though model fit improved, the mean component of the intercept was no longer significant (M = 0.36, z =1.41, p = 0.16) once autoregressive paths were taken into account. Significant individual heterogeneity in initial frequency of marijuana use remained ($\psi = 1.23$, z = 2.65, p < 1.23) 0.01).

Unconditional Bivariate Models: Estimating Growth and Between-Person Associations

Tobacco Use

Univariate growth models for tobacco and DE were combined into an unconditional bivariate model (Curran et al., 2014). The intercept and slope for each construct were allowed to covary within and across constructs. Time-specific residuals also were allowed to covary between tobacco use and DE, and an equality constraint was used for Waves II and III. The autoregressive component among the residuals of tobacco use and DE was retained. The unconditional bivariate model converged normally (AIC = 108980.78, BIC = 109127.63). Parameter estimates are presented in **Table 7**. Results showed significant variability in the intercept (ψ = 183.38, z = 19.13, p < .001) and slope (ψ = 5.42, z = 14.87, p < 0.001) of tobacco use as well as the intercept (ψ = 36.22, z = 29.30, p < .001) and slope (ψ = 0.04, z = 5.88, p < .001) of DE. Significant variability in intercepts and slopes indicated individual heterogeneity in tobacco use and DE behaviors at age 12 and change across adolescence. Mean estimates also were significant for the intercept ($M_{tobacco}$ = 3.56, z = 5.69, p < 0.001; M_{DE} = -1.38, z = -8.07, p < 0.001) and slope ($M_{tobacco}$ = 0.77, z = 8.79, p < 0.001; M_{DE} = 0.55, z = 62.07, p < 0.001) of both constructs.

Significant covariation was detected within and across constructs. Initial level of tobacco use negatively covaried with trajectories of use ($\psi = -17.49$, z = -13.14, p < .001). Those who reported greater initial use showed less growth in use across adolescence. Similarly, elevated initial DE scores were associated with less growth in DE over time ($\psi = -0.93$, z = -13.60, p < .001). Significant covariation also emerged between the intercept of DE and the slope of tobacco use ($\psi = 0.71$, z = 2.52, p = 0.01) but not its intercept ($\psi = 0.26$, z = 0.14, p = 0.89). Higher initial levels of DE were associated with greater increases in tobacco use over time. Covariation between the initial level of tobacco use and the slope of DE was marginally significant ($\psi = -0.19$, z = -1.75, p = 0.08), indicating those with greater tobacco use in early adolescence demonstrated less of an increase in DE over time. Covariation between slopes was not significant ($\psi = 0.00$, z = 0.18, p = 0.98).

In summary, analyses provided partial support for hypotheses that initial levels (intercepts) and rate of change (slopes) in DE would positively covary with initial levels and rate of change in tobacco use (**Table 1**). Initial level of DE and change in tobacco use demonstrated significant covariation in the hypothesized direction. However, engagement in tobacco use at Wave I was related to marginally less growth in DE. Engagement in DE at Wave I was not significantly related to concurrent engagement in tobacco use, and rates of change for the two constructs were not significantly correlated.

Alcohol Use

The process for the tobacco and DE model was repeated for alcohol and DE, wherein univariate models were combined into a bivariate unconditional model. Intercept and slope factors for each construct were allowed to covary within and across constructs. Time-specific residuals were allowed to covary between alcohol use and DE, with an equality constraint equating covariation for Waves II and III. The autoregressive components for each construct were retained from the univariate models.

This model converged without issue (AIC = 64370.84, BIC = 64517.69). Parameter estimates are presented in **Table 7**. Results indicated significant mean and variance components for intercepts ($M_{alcohol} = -0.22$, z = -5.88, p < 0.001; $M_{DE} = -1.39$, z = -8.09, p < 0.001) and slopes ($M_{alcohol} = 0.07$, z = 14.98, p < 0.001; $M_{DE} = 0.56$, z = 62.03, p < 0.001). In addition, the intercept and slope of alcohol use showed significant covariation ($\psi = -0.02$, z = -2.78, p < 0.01), such that those who used alcohol the least at age 12 showed the greatest growth across adolescence. The intercept parameter of alcohol also significantly covaried with the intercept ($\psi = 0.40$, z = 2.79, p < 0.01) and slope ($\psi = -0.03$, z = -3.23, p = 0.001) of DE. Those who endorsed less alcohol use also endorsed less DE in early adolescence, but these individuals also exhibited the greatest growth in DE across adolescence. Neither initial DE scores ($\psi = 0.03$, z = 1.56, p = 0.12) nor change in DE ($\psi = 0.001$, z = 0.95, p = 0.34) significantly covaried with change in alcohol use.

These findings provide relatively limited support for hypothesized effects. Significant positive associations were expected across latent factors (described in **Table 1**). Only initial levels of DE and alcohol use showed a significant positive association. Additionally, initial level of alcohol use was negatively, rather than positively, related to change in DE. Neither initial engagement nor change in DE was significantly related to change in alcohol use.

Marijuana Use

Lastly, simultaneous growth in DE and marijuana use was examined. The model converged normally (AIC = 90393.34, BIC = 90540.20). Parameter estimates are presented in **Table 7**. The mean for the intercept parameter of marijuana use remained nonsignificant (M = 0.36, z = 1.38, p = 0.17), with significant individual heterogeneity ($\psi = 1.31$, z = 2.82, p < 0.01). Mean and variance components were significant for the slope of marijuana use (M = 0.15, z = 2.83, p < 0.01; $\psi = 0.07$, z = 3.81, p < 0.001) and for both latent parameters of DE (intercept: M = -1.39, z = -8.13, p < 0.001; $\psi = 36.19$, z = 29.42, p < 0.001; slope: M = 0.56, z = 62.26, p < 0.001; $\psi = 0.04$, z = 6.13, p < 0.001).

Within constructs, intercepts and slopes were significantly associated ($\psi_{\text{Marijuana}} = 0.25$, z = 3.64, p < 0.001; $\psi_{\text{DE}} = -0.94$, z = -13.76, p < 0.001). Adolescent girls with

higher levels of marijuana use at age 12 showed the greatest growth in use over time, whereas those who engaged in greater DE behaviors showed the least growth in DE behaviors. Across constructs, only significant covariation between initial DE scores and change in marijuana use ($\psi = 0.31$, z = 2.77, p < 0.01) was evident. Those who engaged in more DE behaviors in early adolescence showed the greatest growth in marijuana use over time. A reciprocal relationship was not observed, as covariation between the intercept of marijuana use and slope of DE did not reach statistical significance ($\psi = -0.02$, z = -0.54, p = 0.59). Significant covariation did not emerge between slope parameters ($\psi = -0.01$, z = -1.07, p = 0.28) or intercepts ($\psi = -0.64$, z = -1.04, p = 0.30) across constructs.

Overall, findings provided limited support for the proposed hypotheses (**Table 1**). Significant covariation was expected among latent growth parameters across constructs in the positive direction. However, only the association between initial level of DE and change in marijuana use reached statistical significance. At this stage in model-building, there were no other significant associations between DE and marijuana use intercepts and slopes.

Unconditional Bivariate LCM-SR Models: Estimating Growth and Prospective Within-Person Associations

Tobacco Use:

The unconditional bivariate model was expanded to examine prospective reciprocal relations among the residuals of tobacco use and DE. This model allowed the intercepts and slopes for tobacco use to covary within and across constructs. Timespecific residuals were allowed to covary between tobacco use and DE with an equality constraint added for Waves II and III. The autoregressive relations among the residuals of tobacco use and DE were retained and expanded to examine reciprocal relations across constructs. In line with a model building approach, the regression of the residuals of one construct on another were tested, while the reciprocal regressions were estimated at zero (Curran et al., 2014).

First, the effect of tobacco residuals on DE residuals were freely estimated, while the effect of DE residuals on tobacco residuals was held at zero (AIC = 108982.43, BIC = 109141.51). Model fit did not significantly improve relative to the unconditional bivariate model, ($\Delta \chi^2$ (2) = 2.36, p = 0.31); relations among residuals were retained for model building due to theoretical importance. Results indicated that the within-person effect of tobacco use at 12-years-old on DE one year later was marginally significant (β = -0.03, z = -2.01, p = 0.05). That is, individuals with less tobacco use at Wave I reported greater DE at Wave II. However, this effect did not persist between Waves II and III. The lagged paths then were constrained to be equal over time. This restriction did not degrade model fit ($\Delta \chi^2$ (1) =-2.18, p > 0.05). As such, the model constraining lagged paths was retained. The lagged effect of tobacco at Waves I and II on DE at Waves II and III was not significant ($\beta = 0.002$, z = 0.34, p = 0.73).

Next, the within-person effect of earlier DE residuals on later tobacco residuals was freely estimated, while holding the effect of tobacco use residuals on later DE residuals at zero. This model terminated normally (AIC = 108508.80, BIC = 108667.88). The addition of these paths improved model fit ($\Delta \chi^2$ (2) = 475.98, *p* < 0.001). However, neither the lagged path from DE at Wave I to tobacco use at Wave II ($\beta = -127.52$, z = -0.79, p = 0.43) nor that from DE at Wave II to tobacco use at Wave III was significant ($\beta = 0.22$, z = 1.39, p = 0.16). The lagged paths then were constrained to be equivalent over time (AIC = 108982.06, BIC = 109135.02). The within-person effects of prior DE on later tobacco use were not significant ($\beta = 0.09$, z = 0.67, p = 0.50). Relative to the unconstrained model, constraining the lagged paths led to a significant decrement in model fit ($\Delta \chi^2$ (1) = -475.26, p < 0.001). Thus, the freely estimated lagged paths were retained.

Finally, both sets of within-person regressions were combined into a single model (AIC = 64170.36, BIC = 64341.70) (see **Table 8** and **Figure 4**). Model fit was improved relative to the unconditional bivariate LCM model ($\Delta \chi^2$ (3) = 475.39, p < 0.001). Within constructs, intercepts were significantly related to slopes for DE (ψ = -0.94, z = -18.95, p < 0.001) and tobacco (ψ = 2.66, z = 1.31, p < 0.05), respectively. Initial tobacco use was not significantly related to initial level or rate of change in DE. In contrast, initial DE scores were significantly and positively related to rate of change in tobacco use (ψ = 0.67, z = 2.23, p < 0.05). Rates of change across constructs were not significantly related. At the within-person level, effects of DE on tobacco use were not significant ($\beta_{Wave II} = -61.12$, z = -1.04, p = 0.30; $\beta_{Wave II} = 0.13$, z = 0.79, p = 0.43), nor were the effects of tobacco residuals on DE residuals (β = -0.01, z = -1.37, p = 0.17).

The hypothesis proposing a within-person, directional effect of prior DE predicting later tobacco use was not supported (see **Table 1**). Significant relations did not emerge at the within-person level in either direction. Between-person effects also

changed in the context of the fully disaggregated LCM-SR model, such that the association between the intercept of tobacco use and the slope of DE was no longer significant. Nevertheless, the association between early DE engagement and an escalating course of tobacco use remained. This between-person association provides support for the hypothesis that DE indicates risk for increasing tobacco use, though this was not echoed at the within-person level.

Alcohol Use:

The established bivariate model examining alcohol use and DE across adolescence was expanded to investigate prospective relations across constructs at the within-person level. The same procedures used to estimate LCM-SR for tobacco use were repeated.

As a first step, the effect of prior DE residuals on later alcohol residuals were freely estimated, as the reciprocal direction of effects were held at zero. The model terminated normally (AIC = 64168.72, BIC = 64327.81) and showed significant improvement over the unconditional bivariate model ($\Delta \chi^2$ (2) = 206.12, *p* < 0.001). The regression of alcohol residuals at Wave II on DE residuals at Wave I (β = -6.37, *z* = -1.01, *p* = 0.31) and alcohol residuals at Wave III on DE residuals at Wave II (β = -0.002, *z* = -0.20, *p* = 0.84) were non-significant. The overall effect remained non-significant (β = -0.01, *z* = -0.95, *p* = 0.35), even when an equality constraint was added to these paths. A likelihood ratio test indicated that constraining these paths to equivalence across time lead to a significant decrement in model fit relative to when the parameters were freely estimated ($\Delta \chi^2$ (1) = -204.90, *p* < 0.001). Therefore, the freely estimated model was retained.

The effects of alcohol residuals on DE residuals were then freely estimated over time, while the effect of DE residuals on alcohol residuals was held at zero. The model terminated normally (AIC = 25186.22, BIC = 25320.84) and improved model fit ($\Delta \chi^2$ (2) = 6.74, p < 0.05) relative to the unconditional bivariate LCM. Results showed that earlier alcohol use residuals significantly predicted subsequent DE residuals, though effects differed across adolescence. Greater alcohol use at Wave I was associated with greater increases in DE from Wave I to Wave II ($\beta = 0.59$, z = 3.67, p < 0.001) but did not persist between Waves II and III ($\beta = -0.11$, z = -1.10, p = 0.27). The imposition that these regressions were equal over time led to a significant decrement in model fit ($\Delta \chi^2$ (1) = -5.30, p < 0.001), so the freely estimated model was retained.

Lastly, both sets of regressions were combined into a single model (see Table 8 and Figure 5). The overall addition of the structured residuals and cross-lagged paths reproduced the observed data (AIC = 64170.36, BIC = 64341.70) and improved model fit $(\Delta \chi^2 (4) = 208.48, p < 0.001)$. Covariation within DE latent curve parameters remained significant ($\psi = -0.95, z = -19.07, p < 0.001$), though covariation between the alcohol intercept and slope was not ($\psi = 0.01, z = 0.79, p = 0.49$). Across construct, greater initial DE engagement was marginally associated with greater initial alcohol use ($\psi =$ 0.49, z = 1.74, p = 0.08). No other estimates approached significance. At the individuallevel, cross-lagged, within-person effects were non-significant (see Table 8). Thus, findings of the LCM-SR model showed limited support for significant associations between DE and alcohol use. At the between-person level, results indicated a marginally significant association wherein the kind of adolescent girl who has elevated DE in early adolescence may also have greater concurrent alcohol use. The significance of the between-person effects in the bivariate LCM model largely disappeared after accounting for within-person effects. Contrary to *a priori* hypotheses, bidirectional relations at the within-person level from the LCM-SR model were not statistically significant.

Marijuana Use:

The bivariate LCM for DE and marijuana use was expanded to disaggregate within-person effects at the level of the residuals. Model procedures as described for tobacco and alcohol use were repeated.

The effect of marijuana residuals on DE residuals were freely estimated, and the reciprocal regressions were held at zero. This model terminated normally (AIC = 90341.44, BIC = 90500.54). Model fit did not improve relative to the bivariate model (χ^2_{Δ} (2) = 1.52, p > 0.05). The cross-lagged paths from marijuana residuals to DE residuals were not significant at either time-point ($\beta_{Wave I} = -0.05$, z = -1.39, p = 0.17; $\beta_{Wave II} = -0.004$, z = -0.18, p = 0.85). A likelihood ratio test indicated that constraining the paths to be equal across time did not degrade model fit ($\Delta \chi^2$ (1) = 0.34, p > 0.05), and the paths remained nonsignificant ($\beta = -0.01$, z = -1.21, p = 0.23). The constrained model was retained for model building.

The effect of DE residuals on marijuana residuals then were tested. The model terminated normally (AIC = 90341.44, BIC = 90500.54), with improved model fit (χ^2_{Δ} (2) = 55.8, *p* < 0.001). The effects of DE residuals on later marijuana use residuals were not statistically significant ($\beta_{Wave I}$ = -11.69, *z* = -1.23, *p* = 0.22; $\beta_{Wave II}$ = -0.01, *z* = -0.21, *p* = 0.83). The constraint that the magnitude of the effect was equal over time was then tested. This restriction degraded model fit ($\Delta \chi^2$ (1) = -55.46, *p* < 0.001), so the freely estimated model was retained.

As a final step, reciprocal within-person regressions were estimated simultaneously (see **Table 8** and **Figure 6**). The model terminated normally (AIC = 90340.26, BIC = 90505.47) and improved model fit relative to the bivariate LCM ($\Delta \chi^2$ (3) = 59.08, p < 0.001) At the between-person level, initial use of marijuana was marginally related to change in use over time ($\psi = 0.12$, z = 1.74, p = 0.08), such that those with greater use in early adolescence also demonstrated the greatest growth in use over time. Initial DE scores were significantly and inversely related to change in DE over time ($\psi = -0.94$, z = -13.69, p < 0.001). With respect to cross-construct relations, initial DE scores and changes in marijuana use were significantly and positively associated ($\psi =$ 0.30, z = 2.17, p < 0.05). Adolescents who reported more DE at Wave I showed greater increases in marijuana use over time. No other significant associations emerged among latent curve parameters. Within-person effects were non-significant. Findings, therefore, did not provide support for the hypothesized bidirectional relationships between marijuana use and DE behaviors at the individual level (**Table 1**), though between-person associations suggest early DE may be a risk factor for escalating marijuana use across adolescence.

Conditional Bivariate LCM-SR Models: Associations and Growth in the Context of Covariates

Between-person and within-person associations over time were reexamined with the inclusion of time-invariant (i.e., ethnicity/race, menarche, and hyperactivity/impulsivity) and time-varying (i.e., depression, anxiety, and delinquency) covariates. The goal of these analyses was to examine whether relations between DE pathology and specific substances remained after theoretically important covariates were taken into account (**Tables 9 – 13**). In other words, analyses sought to examine whether relations between DE and use of specific substances persisted over and above developmental considerations and internalizing and externalizing symptoms. Though Curran and Bauer (2011) recommend disaggregating between- and within-person effects of time-varying covariates used in longitudinal growth models, this could not be meaningfully accomplished in the current dataset due to missingness. Therefore, all timevarying covariates were added at measurement occasions for which data was available and did not disaggregate between- and within-person effects.

Tobacco Use

After establishing the optimal within-person model, the final step was to examine the effect of time-invariant and time-varying covariates on the three latent growth factors and their residuals (see **Tables 10** and **13**). Ethnicity, race, menarche, and a retrospective measure of hyperactivity were treated as time-invariant covariates and used to predict intercepts of tobacco use and DE as well as the slope of tobacco use. Measures of depression, anxiety, and delinquency were included as time-varying covariates predicting residual variance in DE and tobacco use at each wave. The model terminated normally (AIC = 75885.88, BIC = 76261.94).

With respect to demographic variables, significant main effects of ethnicity and race on DE and tobacco use latent curve parameters emerged (**Table 13**). Comparisons showed that Non-Hispanic and Hispanic adolescent girls experienced comparable levels of tobacco use early in adolescence ($\beta = -1.29$, z = -1.08, p = 0.28), though Non-Hispanic teens experienced marginally greater growth in use over time ($\beta = -0.39$, z = -1.78, p = 0.07). Examination of racial differences revealed only significant differences between Black and White adolescent girls. White adolescent girls reported significantly higher levels of tobacco use ($\beta = -4.00$, z = -2.72, p = 0.01) and DE ($\beta = -1.32$, z = -3.68, p < 0.001) at age 12 as well as greater increases in use ($\beta = -0.59$, z = -3.06, p < 0.01). However, Black and White adolescent girls showed comparable changes in DE over time ($\beta = 0.02$, z = 1.30, p = 0.18). Significant differences did not emerge between Asian and Native American relative to White adolescents.

With respect to physical development, achieving menarche earlier in adolescence significantly predicted greater DE pathology at age 12 ($\beta = -0.53$, z = -5.12, p < 0.001) but not initial severity of tobacco use ($\beta = -0.41$, z = -1.60, p = 0.11). Main effects of menarche on slopes of tobacco use and DE were not significant.

Retrospective reports of hyperactivity/impulsivity significantly and positively predicted DE pathology at age 12 ($\beta = 0.82$, z = 3.26, p = 0.001) and change in DE across

adolescence (β = -0.03, z = -2.45, p = 0.01). Those who reported greater hyperactivity/impulsivity symptoms had greater DE pathology at age 12 but showed smaller increases in DE over time. In contrast, hyperactivity/impulsivity did not significantly predict initial level of tobacco use but did significantly predict the slope (β = 0.47, z = 4.58, p < 0.001), such that more impulsive adolescent girls showed greater increases in tobacco use over time.

Time-specific effects of time-varying covariates were examined at each wave **(Table 13)**. Higher concurrent depression scores were associated with higher tobacco use residuals at Wave I ($\beta = 0.22$, z = 4.49, p < 0.001) and II ($\beta = 0.21$, z = 4.01, p < 0.001) but not at Wave II ($\beta = -0.01$, z = -0.20, p = 0.84). Higher depression scores significantly predicted higher concurrent DE residuals at Wave II ($\beta = 0.04$, z = 2.88, p < 0.01) and Wave III ($\beta = 0.04$, z = 4.02, p < 0.001) but not Wave I. Concurrent anxiety scores only significantly predicted DE pathology at Wave II ($\beta = 0.07$, z = 2.11, p < 0.05), with greater DE pathology among those with higher anxiety, and anxiety scores did not significantly predict tobacco use at any time point. Concurrent delinquency scores were significantly and positively associated with tobacco use at each time point ($\beta_{WaveI} = 0.65$, z = 6.74, p < 0.001; $\beta_{WaveII} = 1.08$, z = 10.11, p < 0.001; $\beta_{WaveIII} = 1.07$, z = 4.40, p < 0.001) but not with DE pathology.

With inclusion of the covariates, the pattern of associations between DE and tobacco use did not change from results of the unconditional LCM-SR model (**Table 9**). Within constructs, initial level of DE remained significantly and inversely associated with rate of change in DE ($\psi = -1.01$, z = -15.53, p < 0.001). Latent curve parameters for

tobacco use were not significantly related. Initial DE behaviors were significantly and positively related with change in tobacco use over time ($\psi = 1.07$, z = 2.11, p = 0.04) but not with initial level of tobacco use. In addition, prospective cross-lagged effects at the within-person level remained non-significant (**Table 10**).

Taken together, these findings suggest that associations between tobacco use and DE are evident at the group-level but not at the individual-level. These findings were not in line with proposed hypotheses, which posited that directional effects of DE predicting later tobacco use would emerge at both levels of effect and persist in the context of risk factors due to its appetitive effects (**Table 1**). Rather, findings regarding individual-level effects indicated that depression and delinquency may play a larger role in explaining the co-occurrence than weight-related motives among those with DE attitudes and behaviors, though DE remained a risk factor for escalating tobacco use at the group level. *Alcohol Use*

The procedures used to estimate the conditional bivariate LCM-SR model for tobacco use were replicated here. Main effects of the time-invariant covariates on the DE intercept and slope and main effects of the time-varying covariates on residual DE scores at each wave were previously reported and presented in **Table 14**. Only main effects of covariates on alcohol outcomes are presented below.

The model terminated normally (AIC = 71826.76, BIC = 72208.46). Significant findings emerged for a number of covariates (**Table 14**). With respect to demographic variables, there was a significant main effect of race on alcohol use parameters. Dummy-coded comparisons revealed that identifying as White, compared to Black, predicted

higher initial levels of alcohol use ($\beta = -0.19$, z = -2.90, p < 0.01). Additionally, White adolescent girls experienced significantly greater increases in use over time relative to their Black ($\beta = -0.04$, z = -3.91, p < 0.001) and Asian same-sex peers ($\beta = -0.06$, z = -2.57, p < 0.05). Though ethnic identity did not significantly predict differences in initial levels alcohol use, identifying as Non-Hispanic significantly predicted greater increases in use ($\beta = -0.03$, z = -2.36, p < 0.05) relative to Hispanic peers.

With respect to physical development, earlier age of menarche significantly predicted greater alcohol use at age 12 ($\beta = -0.04$, z = -2.17, p < 0.001) and greater growth in use across adolescence ($\beta = 0.01$, z = 3.03, p < 0.01). A marginally significant main effect of hyperactivity/impulsivity emerged for change in alcohol use only ($\beta = 0.01$, z = 1.73, p = 0.08), with higher levels of hyperactivity/impulsivity associated with greater alcohol use.

Time-specific effects of time-varying covariates on residuals of alcohol use were examined at each wave. Delinquency significantly and positively predicted concurrent alcohol at all waves ($\beta_{WaveI} = 0.14$, z = 20.08, p < 0.001; $\beta_{WaveII} = 0.18$, z = 21.17, p < 0.001; $\beta_{WaveIII} = 0.15$, z = 8.32, p < 0.001). Contemporaneous depression significantly and positively predicted alcohol use at all waves ($\beta_{WaveI} = 0.03$, z = 8.85, p < 0.001; $\beta_{WaveII} = 0.03$, z = 6.66, p < 0.001; $\beta_{WaveIII} = 0.02$, z = 4.44, p < 0.001). Concurrent anxiety scores did not predict alcohol use at either wave ($\beta_{WaveI} = -0.01$, z = -0.90, p = 0.41; $\beta_{WaveII} = -0.01$, z = -1.01, p = 0.28).

Covariation among latent growth parameters changed between previous models and the final unconditional LCM-SR (**Table 9**). Only covariation between DE latent curve parameters remained significant ($\psi = -111.87 \text{ z} = -17.09$, p < 0.001), and the once marginal association between initial levels of DE and alcohol use became non-significant ($\psi = 2.32$., z = 0.85, p = 0.39). All non-significant estimates are reported in **Table 9**. Within-person effects in both directions remained non-significant (**Table 11**), as in previous models. Results of the conditional LCM-SR model did not support the hypothesis that bidirectional effects would be present, though weakened, in the context of important risk factors. Thus, any co-occurrence between DE and drinking behavior appears to be accounted for by a number of risk factors, including race, timing of sexual maturation, and internalizing and externalizing symptoms.

Marijuana Use

Procedures from the previous conditional bivariate LCM-SR models were replicated. Main effects of the time-invariant covariates on the DE intercept and slope and main effects of the time-varying covariates on residual DE scores at each wave were previously reported and presented in **Table 15**. Only main effects of covariates on marijuana outcomes are presented below.

The model converged normally (AIC = 63594.04, BIC = 63970.13). Significant main effects of demographic variables and menarche on marijuana use latent curve parameters did not emerge (**Table 15**). However, retrospective reports of hyperactivity/impulsivity significantly predicted growth in marijuana use across adolescence (β = 0.09, z = 2.16, p < 0.05). That is, individuals higher in hyperactivity/impulsivity reported greater increases in marijuana use across adolescence. Time-specific effects of time-varying covariates on concurrent marijuana use and DE residuals were examined at each wave (**Table 15**). Delinquency scores significantly predicted marijuana use at each time point ($\beta_{WaveI} = 0.33$, z = 8.62, p < 0.001; $\beta_{WaveII} = 0.49$, z = 11.94, p < 0.001; $\beta_{WaveIII} = 1.02$, z = 13.45, p < 0.001) with greater delinquency associated with more marijuana use. The concurrent effects of depression on marijuana residuals were time-specific and emerged as significant only at Waves I and II ($\beta_{WaveI} = 0.04$, z = 2.99, p < 0.01; $\beta_{WaveII} = 0.06$, z = 2.44, p < 0.05, $\beta_{WaveIII} = 0.05$, z = 1.39, p = 0.17), with greater depression associated with more marijuana was only significant at Wave II ($\beta_{WaveII} = -0.13$, z = -2.00, p = 0.05), with greater anxiety associated with less frequent marijuana use.

Between- and within-person effects were largely consistent with the results of the unconditional LCM-SR model. Across constructs, covariation between initial DE and growth in marijuana use, which was present in earlier models, became only marginally significant ($\psi = 0.29$, z = 0.17, p = 0.09) in the conditional model. Within constructs, the significant association between initial DE scores and rate of change in DE over time ($\psi = -1.01$, z = -15.32, p < 0.05) persisted. No other significant associations emerged at the between-person level (**Table 9**). Moreover, the conditional model did not provide evidence of within-person lagged effect paths. This replicated earlier findings of the LCM-SR (**Table 12**). Overall, these findings offer limited support for the hypothesized results (**Table 1**). Group-level associations suggest early DE may act as a risk factor for greater growth in marijuana use, which is only partially accounted for by shared risk

factors. Individual-level effects did not emerge at any stage of model building, indicating that co-occurrence at this level of effect may due to third variable mechanisms.
DISCUSSION

It is well-established that SU and DE co-occur across development, yet the precise nature of their temporal associations and coupling has remained a topic of debate. The broader literature has predominately supported the theory that early DE behaviors and attitudes precede the initiation of SU (e.g., Measelle et al., 2006) based predominately on between-subject study designs. Although useful in understanding trends at the group level, such analytic approaches do not address the fundamental question of temporal precedence *within* individuals over time. Previous analytic approaches have rarely tested potential bidirectional effects and have collapsed across substances, thereby overlooking distinct psychopharmacological properties that may be uniquely related to DE.

The current study sought to expand the literature through the application of an appropriate analytic approach (i.e., LCM-SR) using longitudinal data during the transition from adolescence into early adulthood. Substances commonly used in adolescence (i.e., tobacco, alcohol, and marijuana) were of particular interest given the developmental timing and their distinct appetitive properties. Important contributions of this work include: (1) disaggregating between- and within-person effects in the context of developmental trajectories for DE and SU for the purpose of understanding both stable and dynamic components of this comorbidity; (2) testing bidirectional effects between DE and SU in substance-specific models; and (3) examining the extent to which a unique relationship persists after accounting for shared etiologic risk factors (i.e., ethnic and racial identity, early sexual maturation, and internalizing and externalizing symptoms).

Tobacco Use

Though some effects changed across model-building stages, findings consistently showed a directional effect of early DE behaviors on tobacco use during adolescence (Cawley et al., 2004). At the initial phase (bivariate LCM), greater initial levels of either DE were associated with growth in tobacco use, while those with greater initial level of tobacco use showed less growth in DE behaviors. When within-person effects were added to the model, the significant inverse association between initial levels of tobacco use and growth in DE engagement did not persist. However, initial DE engagement continued to be positively associated with growth in tobacco use, accounting for within person effects, and this effect persisted when controlling for important theoretical risk factors. Findings of the conditional model support the *a priori* hypothesis that early DE engagement serves as a risk factor escalation of tobacco use at the between-person level. This is in accordance with the bulk of previous literature, reflecting the known appetite-suppressing effects of nicotine (Chiolero et al., 2008; Gonseth et al., 2012).

Results of the conditional model underscored a link between early DE behaviors and an increased propensity for externalizing symptoms. Greater hyperactivity/impulsivity prior to 12-years-old significantly predicted more elevated DE engagement and greater growth in tobacco use across adolescents. Hyperactivity/impulsivity are often found to correlate with novelty seeking (e.g., Zuckerman, Kuhlman, Joireman, Teta, & Kraft, 1993). Girls who demonstrate greater hyperactivity/impulsivity in childhood may be at risk for early engagement in DE as well as experimentation with and progression to regular use of tobacco use (Fuemmeler, Kollins, & McClernon, 2007). Interestingly, greater hyperactivity/impulsivity was associated with less growth in DE engagement across adolescence in the current study. This is contrary to literature suggesting that more extreme DE behaviors, such as use of diet pills, self-induced vomiting, and misuse of laxatives, emerge among those with greater impulsivity (Waxman, 2009). One explanation for this may be due to measurement. Items used to capture hyperactivity/impulsivity may reflect relations with hyperactivity more accurately than with impulsivity. Future research should continue to investigate the role of externalizing symptoms with more precise measurement.

A priori hypotheses positing within-person effects were not supported in the current study. Only one within-person effect emerged: greater Wave I tobacco use associated with less growth in DE engagement from Wave I to Wave II. This effect was in the opposite direction of predictions, and it did not persist when reciprocal within-person effects were modeled. Given the concurrent prediction by depression for both DE and tobacco use, within-person effects may be linked through increasing internalizing symptoms across adolescence. The link between DE behaviors and increased negative affect has been well-established (Stice, 1994). DE may increase the propensity for depressive symptoms, thereby increasing initiation or escalation of tobacco use for either regulation of appetite or negative affect. Alternatively, a lack of within-person findings may be due to limited variability at this level during the adolescent period coupled with unstructured time lags. The fluctuations between DE and tobacco use may be best captured with more discrete measure of time. The lag between Waves II and III spanning

67

5 years may have masked the potentially nuanced relations between DE engagement and tobacco use at the within-person level.

Alcohol Use

Results across models for alcohol use were also inconsistent with hypotheses. In this case, the resulting pattern of effects suggested that the co-occurrence of alcohol use and DE is completely explained by the presence of theoretical risk factors. Initial associations at the between-person level suggested that adolescent girls with elevated DE engagement at Wave I also engaged in greater concurrent alcohol use, and those with elevated initial alcohol use demonstrated the least growth in DE across adolescence. Although the positive correlation between the intercepts of DE and alcohol use remained marginally significant with the addition of within-person effects, this association was not evident after controlling for shared risk factors. Thus, findings did not provide support for *a priori* hypotheses proposing bidirectional relationships at either the between- or withinperson level.

Rather, results indicated that comorbidity between alcohol use and DE may arise due to shared risk. Early menarche significantly increased risk for greater initial DE engagement across substantive models and showed a substance-specific effect for alcohol use. Most notably, early menarche predicted greater initial alcohol use and an escalating course of use across adolescence. This is consistent with prior work showing that early sexual maturation is associated with increased body dissatisfaction, dieting behaviors, and substance use (Dick et al., 2000; Striegel-Moore et al., 2001; Tschann et al., 1994). The mechanism through which early menarche promotes this comorbidity remains unclear. One possibility is that girls who reach sexual maturation earlier than their peers may gravitate towards older or more deviant peer groups (Marceau & Jackson, 2017). In this way, early menarche may serve as a proxy for peer norms or facilitate social learning via modeling of behaviors.

Alternatively, off-time developmental transition may exacerbate vulnerability to negative affect due to physiological, psychological, and social transitions (Brooks-Gunn et al., 1985; Caspi & Moffitt, 1991). Though temporal precedence cannot be fully established in the current study due to its design, there is some support for this pathway, given the robust prediction of elevated DE and alcohol use by concurrent elevations in depression symptoms. Research utilizing more nuanced study designs is needed to further understand how pubertal timing and tempo confer risk for this comorbidity.

Marijuana Use

Lastly, substance specific models estimating marijuana use and DE failed to show support for anticipated bidirectional effects. Nevertheless, results highlighted the robust association of initial DE engagement with rate of change in marijuana use over time, similar to the results for tobacco use. This effect persisted over and above the inclusion of theoretical risk factors for both constructs, though the strength of the association weakened to marginal significance in the final model. The robust association across constructs may be in part due to the metabolic effects of marijuana. Whereas acute intoxication from marijuana may promote increased caloric consumption with bouts of "munchies," chronic use has been found to reduce appetite and be associated with lower body weight (Meier et al., 2016). The current study adds to the scant literature on this cooccurrence, moving beyond cross-sectional study designs.

Despite findings at the between-person level, results did not show support for coupling of these behaviors at the within-person level. The lack of support for a withinperson relation may suggest that adolescent girls most suspectable to experimenting with weight-loss aids are unaware of the appetitive effects of marijuana use. As marijuana use continues to become legalized in the US, the awareness of its long-term side effects may increase along with instrumental use. Alternatively, the measurement of marijuana use (single item) and length between measurement occasions may have hindered our ability to detect effects at this level. Future research should continue to investigate potential within-person prospective associations and a potential bidirectional relation using more robust measures of marijuana use and shorter time lags.

Extensive research has shown that externalizing symptoms are robustly associated with marijuana use (Pedersen, Rømer Thomsen, Pedersen, & Hesse, 2017; Pedersen et al., 2018), have a dose-response relationship, and precede experimentation with marijuana. Indeed, a recent study found that associations between marijuana use and internalizing/externalizing symptoms were consistently stronger among adolescent girls than their male peers in a large sample of adolescents between 12- and 17-years old (Girgis, Pringsheim, Williams, Shafiq, & Patten, 2020). Adolescent girls were more than 5 times more likely to use marijuana if experiencing concurrent externalizing symptoms and 2 times more likely if experiencing internalizing symptoms (Girgis et al., 2020). The current study's findings echo these findings, as hyperactivity/impulsivity predicted early

DE engagement as well as growth in marijuana use. Therefore, early onset DE may reflect a propensity for externalizing symptoms through which marijuana use is exacerbated.

Implications Across Substantive Models

Taken together, the results across substance specific models have two important implications for our understanding of the common co-occurrence of DE and SU. First, the current study suggests there are substance-specific effects with respect to relations between DE and commonly used substances. Even within the adolescence, a developmental period characterized by risk-taking and experimentation (Steinberg, 2008), relations between DE and tobacco and/or marijuana emerged as distinct from the relation between DE and alcohol. Prior work collapsing across substances may be missing important motives and pathways for comorbidity. Moreover, research failing to show effects of body acceptance programs on reducing overall risk for SU may be overlooking specificity within this comorbidity. Thus, future research should continue to consider differential effects when investigating this comorbidity.

Second, although relations between specific substances and DE are unique, the broader co-occurrence of DE and SU may be largely due to shared underlying mechanisms. Previous literature has suggested multiple shared indicators of risk rather than a single cause, posing great difficulty for treatment and prevention efforts. Given the support for between-person findings but lack of evidence for within-person effects (at least for tobacco and marijuana), the current study suggests that there may be a core set of risk factors that are the underlying culprit for the co-occurrence of DE and SU. Relevant to this possibility, Barlow, Allen, and Choate (2004) proposed an underlying Negative Affect Syndrome to explain why most emotional disorders have considerable co-occurrence as well as share an interacting set of vulnerabilities. A decade later, Caspi and colleagues (2014) proposed an even broader proclivity towards psychopathology connecting all comorbid presentations. Little *p*, a latent factor capturing one General Psychopathology dimension, was found to underly all internalizing, externalizing, and thought disorders and served as a theoretical solution to the common barrier of conceptualizing comorbidity in nosology. An underlying negative affect syndrome or a broader proclivity towards psychopathology may best explain the shared risk of comorbidity for DE and SU at both the syndromal and diagnostic levels. Future research should consider examining how negative affect syndrome and little p may relate to the development of DE and SU across this critical period of risk.

Implications for Prevention Efforts

Prevention efforts should consider shared risk as well as distinct relations in program development. The current study underlines the theoretical importance of utilizing a transdiagnostic approach for reducing core dysfunction in universal prevention programs. Results highlight concurrent associations of both externalizing and internalizing symptoms with both onset and development of both DE and SU among teen girls. The Universal Protocol for Transdiagnostic Treatment of Emotional Disorders is one example of a treatment protocol that has recently been adapted and piloted as a universal prevention program to target common dysfunction across internalizing and externalizing problems with promising preliminary results (Ishikawa et al., 2019). Prevention programs may consider further expanding transdiagnostic approaches by utilizing mobile technology to remind adolescents of alternative coping skills (e.g., Conrod, Castellanos-Ryan, & Strang, 2010). Between-person associations also suggest the importance of addressing core components of DE pathology in selective and indicated prevention programs for SU among teen girls. For example, programs may consider targeting an internalization of and desire to obtain a body ideal, internalized weight stigma, and body dissatisfaction in addition to universal targets when preventing tobacco or marijuana use.

Between-person findings also inform *who* prevention efforts should target. For example, girls who achieved menarche earlier than their peers had elevated levels of DE and alcohol use. Since elevated DE behaviors were related to escalating tobacco and marijuana use across development, early maturing girls who report elevated body dissatisfaction or desire to lose weight may be most at risk. Programming may be adapted to include brief psychoeducation on healthy and regular eating in the context of physical changes associated with adolescence as well as provide information on signs and symptoms of problematic dieting practices to parents during routine pediatric appointments.

The adaptation of brief intervention efforts within a pediatric setting may be particularly important when considering *who* is most at risk and *where* these families are most likely to seek psychological consultation. Between-person comparisons of racial/ethnic groups largely mimic the broader literature with comparable endorsement of SU and DE among Hispanics and Non-Hispanic adolescents, comparable endorsement among Asian, Native American, and White adolescents, and less endorsement among Black adolescent girls (e.g., Bruening & Perez, 2019; Evans-Polce, Vasilenko, & Lanza, 2015; McCabe et al., 2007; Neumark-Sztainer et al., 2002). Despite being at comparable risk, minority girls and women are less likely to receive appropriate mental health treatment when indicated compared to White peers. For example, Hispanic and Black women are most likely to seek psychological consultation via their primary care physician but are less likely to be properly assessed by a doctor, even when acknowledging eating and weight concerns, or to receive a referral for further evaluation or care (Becker, Franko, Speck, & Herzog, 2003; Priester et al., 2016; Reyes-Rodríguez, Ramírez, Davis, Patrice, & Bulik, 2013). Prevention and early intervention efforts for this comorbidity, therefore, may consider the benefit of adapting early screening and intervention within the pediatric setting.

Limitations

Although the current investigation addressed specific methodological problems of prior work, it is not without its own limitations. First, analyses examined each substance individually, so they did not control for use of other substances (e.g., analyses for tobacco use did not control for alcohol and marijuana use). Failing to collapse across substances or control for polysubstance use may be problematic due to increased experimentation and risk-taking during this developmental period. Nevertheless, one would expect etiologic risk factors, particularly indices of impulsivity and delinquency, to mitigate this limitation, as these risk factors tend to be common to all substances of abuse. Nonetheless, future research should consider comparing analyses that collapse across substances with substance specific models that control for use of other substances, as these findings would expand our understanding of unique relations between DE and use of specific substances.

Second, the current study was limited in its ability to analyze longitudinal changes in the primary outcomes due to the study design. The length of time-lags between assessments may impact the study's power in detecting bidirectional relations. A year, and particularly 5 years, may simply be too long of a period over which to identify reciprocal within-person relations. Studies that conduct more frequent assessments during critical developmental periods may have greater utility for identifying such effects.

Third, the current study was limited in its measurement of the primary outcomes of interest. Substances were operationalized using largely comparable but not identical items. Two and three items were used across waves to capture tobacco and alcohol use respectively. In contrast, only frequency of marijuana use was consistently available across all waves. Although the current study reflects measurement issues in the broader literature (e.g., lack of agreed upon methods for assessing quantity of marijuana use within an occasion), it should be noted that a more robust measurement of marijuana use may be better suited to capturing associations with DE. In addition, assessment of binge eating was only introduced into the study at the final wave (Wave III) and, therefore, could not be included as an index of DE. Prior research has shown robust associations between binge eating and tobacco, alcohol, and marijuana use (e.g., Piran & Robinson, 2011; White et al., 2007). The results of the current study may under-estimate the strength of associations between DE behaviors and substance use. Fourth, findings are limited in their ability to generalize to current trends in SU and DE due to the age of the dataset. The burden of relevance is one shared by all longitudinal datasets and is inherent in its design. The author is not aware of prior work identifying cohort effects in *relations* between use of specific substances and disordered eating, despite recent increases in marijuana use and decreases in tobacco use. *If cohort effects occur in future work*, it is critical to understand how these behaviors are related prior to policy and social changes to serve as a baseline for comparison. This may be particularly relevant to relations between DE and marijuana use given many recent changes to laws regarding both medical and recreational marijuana in the United States.

Fifth, although we were able to compare across racial and ethnic groups, nuanced examination was beyond the scope of the current study. Thus, the current study serves as a launching point for future discussion and consideration regarding how etiology and pathogenesis may differ across racial/ethnic groups. Readers are cautioned against interpreting significant racial comparisons as suggesting a particular racial/ethnic group as "protected" against SU, DE, or their comorbidity. Studies examining how to adapt programs appropriately, to increase acceptability among diverse groups, and to enhance accessibility given cultural preferences for psychological consultation are critical.

Future work would also benefit from consideration of the broader impact of the environment on DE and SU development. Socioeconomic status and neighborhood characteristics (e.g., "wet" versus "dry" environments; food deserts and food swamps; community exposure to traumatic events) may contribute more meaningfully to the prediction of either outcome than belonging to a particular racial/ethnic group (Osorio, Corradini, & Williams, 2013; Ryabov, 2020), though these are intertwined due to systematic racism. Lab-based studies have shown the impact of environmental as well as social contexts on individual responses to substances and food (e.g., Corbin, Hartman, Bruening, & Fromme, 2020; Cummings, Gearhardt, Ray, Choi, & Tomiyama, 2020). Moreover, findings suggest that these influences may have a greater effect on adolescent girls. In study of over 25,000 high school students, alcohol outlets ("wet environments") and perceived availability of other substances in an adolescent's neighborhood predicted substance use among girls, but not boys (Milam, Johnson, Furr-Holden, & Bradshaw, 2016). Future research should consider the impact of these factors on the development of DE and substance use comorbidity, particularly in identifying targets within the physical or social environment that may be the focus of prevention and policy work.

Conclusion

The current study sought to add to the literature by 1) examining the coupling of DE and SU among adolescent girls in substance-specific models and 2) disaggregating between- and within-person effects using prospective data from a nationally representative sample. Findings across models provide some evidence of differential effects by substance. Inherent in both tobacco and marijuana use are appetitive side-effects that may be instrumentally used to facilitate weight control, which may contribute to this distinct relationship. No significant effects between alcohol and DE emerged in final steps of model building. Overall, findings suggest distinct relations by substance may emerge even during adolescence, a period characterized by heightened risk-taking and experimentation. The pattern of substantive effects indicated that broad emotional

dysfunction in addition to specific aspects of DE pathology may provide critical targets to be addressed within prevention programs. Future research may continue to consider disaggregating level of effects with discrete, smaller time lags in order to further clarify changes in the coupling of these behaviors and to precisely inform the timing of prevention and intervention efforts.

REFERENCES

- Akbas, F., Gasteyger, C., Sjödin, A., Astrup, A., & Larsen, T. M. (2009). A critical review of the cannabinoid receptor as a drug target for obesity management. *Obesity Reviews*, 10(1), 58–67.
- Albanes, D., Jones, D. Y., Micozzi, M. S., & Mattson, M. E. (1987). Associations between smoking and body weight in the US population: Analysis of NHANES II. *American Journal of Public Health*, 77(4), 439–444.
- Angold, A, Costello, E. J., & Worthman, C. M. (1998). Puberty and depression: The roles of age, pubertal status and pubertal timing. *Psychological Medicine*, 28(1), 51–61.
- Angold, Adrian, Costello, E. J., & Erkanli, A. (1999). Comorbidity. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 40(1), 57–87.
- Attie, I., & Brooks-Gunn, J. (1989). Development of eating problems in adolescent girls: A longitudinal study. *Developmental Psychology*, 25(1), 70–79.
- Baker, J. H., Thornton, L. M., Strober, M., Brandt, H., Crawford, S., Fichter, M. M., ... Bulik, C. M. (2013). Temporal sequence of comorbid alcohol use disorder and anorexia nervosa. *Addictive Behaviors*, 38(3), 1704–1709.
- Bandura, A. (1969). *Principles of behavior modification*. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston.
- Bandura, A., Ross, D., & Ross, S. A. (1963). Imitation of film-mediated aggressive models. *The Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology*, *66*(1), 3–11.
- Barlow, D. H., Allen, L. B., & Choate, M. L. (2004). Toward a unified treatment for emotional disorders. *Behavior Therapy*, 35(2), 205–230.
- Barry, A. E., & Piazza-Gardner, A. K. (2017). Drunkorexia: Understanding the cooccurrence. *Journal of American College Health*, 60(3), 236–243.
- Basterra-Gortari, F. J., Forga, L., Bes-Rastrollo, M., Toledo, E., Martinez, J. A., & Martinez-Gonzalez, M. A. (2010). Effect of smoking on body weight: Longitudinal analysis of the SUN cohort. *Revista Espanola de Cardiologia*, 63(1), 20–27.
- Becker, A. E., Franko, D. L., Speck, A., & Herzog, D. B. (2003). Ethnicity and differential access to care for eating disorder symptoms. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 33(2), 205–212.

Björgvinsson, T., Kertz, S. J., Bigda-Peyton, J. S., McCoy, K. L., & Aderka, I. M. (2013).

Psychometric properties of the CES-D-10 in a psychiatric sample. *Assessment*, 20(4), 429–436.

- Brooks-Gunn, J., Petersen, A. C., & Eichorn, D. (1985). The study of maturational timing effects in adolescence. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *14*(3), 149–161.
- Brooks-Gunn, J., & Warren, M. P. (1989). Biological and social contributions to negative affect in young adolescent girls. *Child Development*, 60(1), 40–55.
- Bruening, A. B., & Perez, M. (2019). Compensatory behaviors among racial and ethnic minority undergraduate women. *Eating Disorders*, 27(2).
- Bulik, C. M., Sullivan, P. F., Fear, J. I., & Joyce, P. R. (1997). Eating disorders and antecedent anxiety disorders: A controlled study. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 96(2), 101–107.
- Camp, D. E., Klesges, R. C., & Relyea, G. (1993). The relationship between body weight concerns and adolescent smoking. *Health Psychology*, *12*(1), 24–32.
- Carlson, S. R., Johnson, S. C., & Jacobs, P. C. (2010). Disinhibited characteristics and binge drinking among university student drinkers. *Addictive Behaviors*, 35(3), 242– 251.
- Casey, V. A., Dwyer, J. T., Coleman, K. A., Krall, E. A., Gardner, J., & Valadian, I. (1991). Accuracy of recall by middle-aged participants in a longitudinal study of their body size and indices of maturation earlier in life. *Annals of Human Biology*, 18(2), 155–166.
- Cash, T. F., & Fleming, E. C. (2002). The impact of body image experiences: development of the body image quality of life inventory. *The International Journal* of *Eating Disorders*, 31(4), 455–460.
- Caspi, A., Houts, R. M., Belsky, D. W., Goldman-Mellor, S. J., Harrington, H., Israel, S., ... Moffitt, T. E. (2014). The p factor: One general psychopathology factor in the structure of psychiatric disorders? *Clinical Psychological Science: A Journal of the Association for Psychological Science*, 2(2), 119–137.
- Caspi, A., & Moffitt, T. E. (1991). Individual differences are accentuated during periods of social change: The sample case of girls at puberty. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 61(1), 157-168.
- Cawley, J., Markowitz, S., & Tauras, J. (2004). Lighting up and slimming down: The effects of body weight and cigarette prices on adolescent smoking initiation. *Journal of Health Economics*, 23(2), 293–311.

- Chassin, L., Pitts, S. C., & Prost, J. (2002). Binge drinking trajectories from adolescence to emerging adulthood in a high-risk sample: Predictors and substance abuse outcomes. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *70*(1), 67–78.
- Chassin, L., Presson, C. C., Sherman, S. J., & Edwards, D. A. (1990). The natural history of cigarette smoking: Predicting young-adult smoking outcomes from adolescent smoking patterns. *Health Psychology*, 9(6), 701–716.
- Cheung, G. W., & Rensvold, R. B. (2002). Evaluating goodness-of-fit indexes for testing measurement invariance. *Structural Equation Modeling*. Cheung, Gordon W: The Chinese U, Dept of Management, Shatin, Hong Kong.
- Chiolero, A., Faeh, D., Paccaud, F., & Cornuz, J. (2008). Consequences of smoking for body weight, body fat distribution, and insulin resistance. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 87(4), 801–809.
- Colder, C., & Chassin, L. (1999). The psychosocial characteristics of alcohol users versus problem users: Data from a study of adolescents at risk. *Development and Psychopathology*, *11*(2), 321–348.
- Colditz, G. A., Segal, M. R., Myers, A. H., Stampfer, M. J., Willett, W., & Speizer, F. E. (1992). Weight change in relation to smoking cessation among women. *Journal of Smoking Related Diseases*, 3, 145–153.
- Conrod, P. J., Castellanos-Ryan, N., & Strang, J. (2010). Brief, personality-targeted coping skills interventions and survival as a non-drug user over a 2-year period during adolescence. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 67(1), 85–93.
- Copeland, A. L., & Carney, C. E. (2003). Smoking expectancies as mediators betweend dietary restraint and disinhibition and smoking in college women. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*, *11*(3), 247–251.
- Copeland, J., Rooke, S., & Swift, W. (2013). Changes in cannabis use among young people: Impact on mental health. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 26(4), 325–329.
- Corbin, W. R., Hartman, J. D., Bruening, A. B., & Fromme, K. (2020). Contextual influences on subjective alcohol response. *Experimental and Clinical Psychopharmacology*. Advanced publication.
- Corcos, M., Nezelof, S., Speranza, M., Topa, S., Girardon, N., Guilbaud, O., ... Jeammet, P. (2001). Psychoactive substance consumption in eating disorders. *Eating Behaviors*, 2(1), 27–38.

Costello, E. J., Copeland, W., & Angold, A. (2011). Trends in psychopathology across

the adolescent years: What changes when children become adolescents, and when adolescents become adults? *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, and Allied Disciplines*, *52*(10), 1015–1025.

- Cummings, J. R., Gearhardt, A. N., Ray, L. A., Choi, A. K., & Tomiyama, A. J. (2020). Experimental and observational studies on alcohol use and dietary intake: A systematic review. *Obesity Reviews*, *21*(2), e12950.
- Curran, P. J., & Bauer, D. J. (2011). The disaggregation of within-person and betweenperson effects in longitudinal models of change. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 62, 583–619.
- Dansky, B. S., Brewerton, T. D., & Kilpatrick, D. G. (2000). Comorbidity of bulimia nervosa and alcohol use disorders: Results from the national women's study. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 27(2), 180–190.
- Davis, H. A., Guller, L., & Smith, G. T. (2016). Developmental trajectories of compensatory exercise and fasting behavior across the middle school years. *Appetite*, *107*, 330–338.
- Dawes, M. A., Antelman, S. M., Vanyukov, M. M., Giancola, P., Tarter, R. E., Susman, E. J., ... Clark, D. B. (2000). Developmental sources of variation in liability to adolescent substance use disorders. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 61(1), 3–14.
- Degenhardt, L., Hall, W., & Lynskey, M. (2001). Alcohol, cannabis and tobacco use among Australians: A comparison of their associations with other drug use and use disorders, affective and anxiety disorders, and psychosis. *Addiction*, 96(11), 1603– 1614.
- Dick, D. M., Rose, R. J., Viken, R. J., & Kaprio, J. (2000). Pubertal timing and substance use: Associations between and within families across late adolescence. *Developmental Psychology*, 36(2), 180–189.
- Dishion, T. J., Andrews, D. W., & Crosby, L. (1995). Antisocial boys and their friends in early adolescence: Relationship characteristics, quality, and interactional process. *Child Development*, 66(1), 139–151.
- Eichen, D. M., Conner, B. T., Daly, B. P., & Fauber, R. L. (2012). Weight perception, substance use, and disordered eating behaviors: Comparing normal weight and overweight high-school students. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 41(1), 1–13.
- Eisenberg, M. H., & Fitz, C. C. (2014). "Drunkorexia": Exploring the who and why of a disturbing trend in college students' eating and drinking behaviors. *Journal of American College Health*, 62(8), 570–577.

- Evans-Polce, R. J., Vasilenko, S. A., & Lanza, S. T. (2015). Changes in gender and racial/ethnic disparities in rates of cigarette use, regular heavy episodic drinking, and marijuana use: Ages 14 to 32. *Addictive Behaviors*, *41*, 218–222.
- Favaro, A., Zanetti, T., Tenconi, E., Degortes, D., Ronzan, A., Veronese, A., & Santonastaso, P. (2004). The relationship between temperament and impulsive behaviors in eating disordered subjects. *Eating Disorders*, 13(1), 61–70.
- Franko, D. L., Dorer, D. J., Keel, P. K., Jackson, S., Manzo, M. P., & Herzog, D. B. (2005). How do eating disorders and alcohol use disorder influence each other? *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 38(3), 200–207.
- Franko, D. L., Dorer, D. J., Keel, P. K., Jackson, S., Manzo, M. P., & Herzog, D. B. (2008). Interactions between eating disorders and drug abuse. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 196(7), 556–561.
- French, M. T., Popovici, I., & Maclean, J. C. (2009). Do alcohol consumers exercise more? Findings from a national survey. *American Journal of Health Promotion*, 24(1), 2–10.
- French, S. A., Perry, C. L., Leon, G. R., & Fulkerson, J. A. (1994). Weight concerns, dieting behavior, and smoking initiation among adolescents: A prospective study. *American Journal of Public Health*, 84(11).
- Fuemmeler, B. F., Kollins, S. H., & McClernon, F. J. (2007). Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder symptoms predict nicotine dependence and progression to regular smoking from adolescence to young adulthood. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 32(10), 1203–1213.
- Garner, D. M., Garfinkel, P. E., & Bemis, K. M. (1982). A multidimensional psychotherapy for anorexia nervosa. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *1*(2), 3–46.
- Girgis, J., Pringsheim, T., Williams, J., Shafiq, S., & Patten, S. (2020). Cannabis use and internalizing/externalizing symptoms in youth: A Canadian population-based study. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 67(1), 26–32.
- Godart, N. T., Flament, M. F., Perdereau, F., & Jeanmet, P. (2002). Comorbidity between eating disorders and anxiety disorders: A review. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *32*(3), 253–270.
- Gonseth, S., Jacot-Sadowski, I., Diethelm, P. A., Barras, V., & Cornuz, J. (2012). The tobacco industry's past role in weight control related to smoking. *The European Journal of Public Health*, 22(2), 234–237.

- Graber, J A, Lewinsohn, P. M., Seeley, J. R., & Brooks-Gunn, J. (1997). Is psychopathology associated with the timing of pubertal development? *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, *36*(12), 1768–1776.
- Graber, Julia A, Seeley, J. R., Brooks-Gunn, J., & Lewinsohn, P. M. (2004). Is pubertal timing associated with psychopathology in young adulthood. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 43(6), 718–726.
- Green, H., McGinnity, A., Meltzer, H., Ford, T., & Goodman, R. (2005). *Mental health* of children and young people in Great Britain, 2004. Palgrave Macmillan Basingstoke.
- Griffin, K. W., Botvin, G. J., Doyle, M. M., Diaz, T., & Epstein, J. A. (1999). A six-year follow-up study of determinants of heavy cigarette smoking among high-school seniors. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 22(3), 271–284.
- Grimm, K. J., Ram, N., & Estabrook, R. (2016). *Growth modeling: Structural equation and multilevel modeling approaches*. Guilford Publications.
- Harris, K. M. (2009). The National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent to Adult Health (Add Health), Waves I & II, 1994–1996; Wave III, 2001–2002. Chapel Hill, NC: Carolina Population Center, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.
- Harrop, E. N., & Marlatt, G. A. (2010). The comorbidity of substance use disorders and eating disorders in women: Prevalence, etiology, and treatment. *Addictive Behaviors*, 35, 392–398.
- Hayatbakhsh, M. R., O'Callaghan, M. J., Mamun, A. A., Williams, G. M., Clavarino, A., & Najman, J. M. (2010). Cannabis use and obesity and young adults. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse*, *36*(6), 350–356.
- Hill, A. J., & Pallin, V. (1997). Dieting awareness and low self-worth: Related issues in 8-year-old girls. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 24(4), 405-413.
- Hingson, R. W., Zha, W., & Weitzman, E. R. (2009). Magnitude of and trends in alcoholrelated mortality and morbidity among U.S. college students ages 18-24, 1998-2005. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs. Supplement*, (16), 12–20.
- Hu, L., & Bentler, P. M. (1999). Cutoff criteria for fit indexes in covariance structure analysis: Conventional criteria versus new alternatives. *Structural Equation Modeling: A Multidisciplinary Journal*, 6(1), 1-55.
- Hudson, J. I., Hiripi, E., Pope, H. G., Kessler, R. C., & Kessler, R. C. (2007). The prevalence and correlates of eating disorders in the national comorbidity survey

replication. Biological Psychiatry, 61(3), 348-358.

- Huon, G. F. (1994). Towards the prevention of dieting □ induced disorders: Modifying negative food □ and body □ related attitudes. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *16*(4), 395–399.
- Hussong, A. M., Ennett, S. T., Cox, M. J., & Haroon, M. (2017). A systematic review of the unique prospective association of negative affect symptoms and adolescent substance use controlling for externalizing symptoms. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors*, 31(2), 137–147.
- Hussong, A. M., Jones, D. J., Stein, G. L., Baucom, D. H., & Boeding, S. (2011). An internalizing pathway to alcohol use and disorder. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors*, 25(3), 390–404.
- Ishikawa, S., Kishida, K., Oka, T., Saito, A., Shimotsu, S., Watanabe, N., ... Kamio, Y. (2019). Developing the universal unified prevention program for diverse disorders for school-aged children. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health*, 13(1), 44.
- Jacobi, C., Fittig, E., Bryson, S. W., Wilfley, D., Kraemer, H. C., & Taylor, C. B. (2011). Who is really at risk? Identifying risk factors for subthreshold and full syndrome eating disorders in a high-risk sample. *Psychological Medicine*, 41(9), 1939–1949.
- Jessen, A., Buemann, B., Toubro, S., Skovgaard, I. M., & Astrup, A. (2005). The appetite-suppressant effect of nicotine is enhanced by caffeine. *Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism*, 7(4), 327–333.
- Johnson, J. G., Cohen, P., Kotler, L., Kasen, S., & Brook, J. S. (2002). Psychiatric disorders associated with risk for the development of eating disorders during adolescence and early adulthood. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 70(5), 1119–1128.
- Kalodner, C. R., Delucia, J. L., & Ursprung, A. W. (1989). An examination of the tension reduction hypothesis: the relationship between anxiety and alcohol in college students. *Addictive Behaviors*, 14(6), 649–654.
- Kaye, W. H., Bulik, C. M., Thornton, L., Barbarich, N., & Masters, K. (2004). Comorbidity of anxiety disorders with anorexia and bulimia nervosa. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 161(12), 2215–2221.
- Kessler, R. C., McGonagle, K. A., Zhao, S., Nelson, C. B., Hughes, M., Eshleman, S., ... Kendler, K. S. (1994). Lifetime and 12-month prevalence of DSM-III-R psychiatric disorders in the United States. Results from the National Comorbidity Survey.

Archives of General Psychiatry, 51(1), 8–19.

- Khantzian, E. J. (1995). Treating coexisting psychiatric and addictive disorders: A practical guide. *Psychiatric Services*, *46*(9), 953–954.
- Kilpatrick, D. G., Ruggiero, K. J., Acierno, R., Saunders, B. E., Resnick, H. S., & Best, C. L. (2003). Violence and risk of PTSD, major depression, substance abuse/dependence, and comorbidity: Results from the National Survey of Adolescents. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 71(4), 692-700.
- Kim-Cohen, J., Caspi, A., Moffitt, T. E., Harrington, H., Milne, B. J., & Poulton, R. (2003). Prior juvenile diagnoses in adults with mental disorder: developmental follow-back of a prospective-longitudinal cohort. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 60(7), 709–717.
- Kirkham, T. (2008). Endocannabinoids and the neurochemistry of gluttony. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology*, *20*(9), 1099–1100.
- Klesges, C. R., Elliott, E. V, & Robinson, L. (1997). Chronic dieting and the belief that smoking controls body weight in a biracial, population-based adolescent sample. *Tobacco Control*, 6, 89–94.
- Korkeila, M., Rissanen, A., Kaprio, J., Sorensen, T. I., & Koskenvuo, M. (1999). Weightloss attempts and risk of major weight gain: a prospective study in Finnish adults. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 70(6), 965–975.
- Le Grange, D., O'Connor, M., Hughes, E. K., Macdonald, J., Little, K., & Olsson, C. A. (2014). Developmental antecedents of abnormal eating attitudes and behaviors in adolescence. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 47(7), 813–824.
- Le Strat, Y., & Le Foll, B. (2011). Obesity and cannabis use: Results from 2 representative national surveys. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 174(8), 929– 933.
- Lowe, M. R., & Caputo, G. C. (1991). Binge eating in obesity: Toward the specification of predictors. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 10(1), 49–55.
- Maclean, M. G., Paradise, M. J., & Cauce, A. M. (1999). Substance use and psychological adjustment in homeless adolescents: A test of three models. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 27(3), 405–427.
- Magid, V., Colder, C. R., Stroud, L. R., Nichter, M., & Nichter, M. (2009). Negative affect, stress, and smoking in college students: unique associations independent of alcohol and marijuana use. *Addictive Behaviors*, *34*(11), 973–975.

- Magnusson, D., Stattin, H., & L. Allen, V. (1985). Biological maturation and social development: A longitudinal study of some adjustment processes from midadolescence to adulthood. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 14, 267–283.
- Mann, T., Tomiyama, A. J., Westling, E., Lew, A. M., Samuels, B., & Chatman, J. (2007). Medicare's search for effective obesity treatments: Diets are not the answer. *American Psychologist*, 62(3), 220–233.
- Marceau, K., & Jackson, K. (2017). Deviant peers as a mediator of pubertal timing– substance use associations: The moderating role of parental knowledge. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *61*(1), 53–60.
- Marshall, W. A., & Tanner, J. M. (1969). Variations in pattern of pubertal changes in girls. Archives of Disease in Childhood, 44(235), 291.
- McCabe, S. E., Morales, M., Cranford, J. A., Delva, J., McPherson, M. D., & Boyd, C. J. (2007). Race/ethnicity and gender differences in drug use and abuse among college students. *Journal of Ethnicity in Substance Abuse*, 6(2), 75–95.
- Measelle, J. R., Stice, E., & Hogansen, J. M. (2006). Developmental trajectories of cooccurring depressive, eating, antisocial, and substance abuse problems in adolescent girls. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 31(9), 524–538.
- Meier, M. H., Caspi, A., Cerdá, M., Hancox, R. J., Harrington, H., Houts, R., ... Moffitt, T. E. (2016). Associations between cannabis use and physical health problems in early midlife. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 73(7), 731–740.
- Milam, A. J., Johnson, S. L., Furr-Holden, C. D. M., & Bradshaw, C. P. (2016). Alcohol outlets and substance use among high schoolers. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 44(7), 819–832.
- Miller, W. C., Anton, H. A., & Townson, A. F. (2008). Measurement properties of the CESD scale among individuals with spinal cord injury. *Spinal Cord*, *46*(4), 287.
- Mitchell, J. E., & Laine, D. C. (1985). Monitored binge-eating behavior in patients with bulimia. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 4(2), 177–183.
- Moffitt, T. E., Caspi, A., Rutter, M., & Silva, P. A. (2001). Life-course persistent and adolescence-limited antisocial behaviour among males and females. *Development and Psychopathology*, *13*, 355–375.
- Must, A., Phillips, S. M., Naumova, E. N., Blum, M., Harris, S., Dawson-Hughes, B., & Rand, W. M. (2002). Recall of early menstrual history and menarcheal body size: After 30 years, how well do women remember? *American Journal of Epidemiology*,

155(7), 672–679.

- Nagin, D. S., & Tremblay, R. E. (2001). Analyzing developmental trajectories of distinct but related behaviors: A group-based method. *Psychological Methods*, 6(1), 18–34.
- Neumark-Sztainer, D, Story, M., Resnick, M. D., Garwick, A., & Blum, R. W. (1995). Body dissatisfaction and unhealthy weight-control practices among adolescents with and without chronic illness: A population-based study. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine*, 149(12), 1330–1335.
- Neumark-Sztainer, Dianne, Croll, J., Story, M., Hannan, P. J., French, S. A., & Perry, C. (2002). Ethnic/racial differences in weight-related concerns and behaviors among adolescent girls and boys: Findings from Project EAT. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 53(5), 963–974.
- Neumark-Sztainer, Dianne, Wall, M., Haines, J., Story, M., & Eisenberg, M. E. (2007). Why does dieting predict weight gain in adolescents? Findings from project EAT-II: A 5-year longitudinal study. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, 107(3), 448–455.
- Nichter, M., & Phillips, E. (2003). Fat talk: What girls and their parents say about dieting. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, 27(1), 85–86.
- Osorio, A. E., Corradini, M. G., & Williams, J. D. (2013). Remediating food deserts, food swamps, and food brownfields: helping the poor access nutritious, safe, and affordable food. *AMS Review*, *3*(4), 217–231.
- Parkes, S. A., Saewyc, E. M., Cox, D. N., & MacKay, L. J. (2008). Relationship between body image and stimulant use among Canadian adolescents. *The Journal of Adolescent Health*, 43(6), 616–618.
- Patton, G. C., McMorris, B. J., Toumbourou, J. W., Hemphill, S. A., Donath, S., & Catalano, R. F. (2004). Puberty and the onset of substance use and abuse. *Pediatrics*, 114(3), e300–e306.
- Pedersen, M. U., Rømer Thomsen, K., Pedersen, M. M., & Hesse, M. (2017). Mapping risk factors for substance use: Introducing the YouthMap12. *Addictive Behaviors*, 65, 40–50.
- Pedersen, M. U., Thomsen, K. R., Heradstveit, O., Skogen, J. C., Hesse, M., & Jones, S. (2018). Externalizing behavior problems are related to substance use in adolescents across six samples from Nordic countries. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 27(12), 1551–1561.

- Perkins, K. A., Sexton, J. E., Dimarco, A., & Fonte, C. (1994). Acute effects of tobacco smoking on hunger and eating in male and female smokers. *Appetite*, 22(2), 149–158.
- Piazza, N. J., Vrbka, J. L., & Yeager, R. D. (1989). Telescoping of alcoholism in women alcoholics. *The International Journal of the Addictions*, 24(1), 19–28.
- Piran, N., & Robinson, S. R. (2006). Associations between disordered eating behaviors and licit and illicit substance use and abuse in a university sample. *Addictive Behaviors*, 31(10), 1761–1775.
- Piran, N., & Robinson, S. R. (2011). Patterns of associations between eating disordered behaviors and substance use in two non-clinical samples: A university and community based sample. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 16, 1027.
- Pisetsky, E. M., May Chao, Y., Dierker, L. C., May, A. M., & Striegel-Moore, R. H. (2008). Disordered eating and substance use in high-school students: Results from the Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance System. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 41(5), 464–470.
- Priester, M. A., Browne, T., Iachini, A., Clone, S., DeHart, D., & Seay, K. D. (2016). Treatment Access barriers and disparities among individuals with co-occurring mental health and substance use disorders: An integrative literature review. *Journal* of Substance Abuse Treatment, 61, 47–59.
- Puccio, F., Fuller-Tyszkiewicz, M., Ong, D., & Krug, I. (2016). A systematic review and meta-analysis on the longitudinal relationship between eating pathology and depression. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 49(5), 439–454.
- Puhl, M. D., Cason, A. M., Wojnicki, F. H. E., Corwin, R. L., Patricia, S., Puhl, M. D., ... Grigson, P. S. (2011). Behavioral neuroscience a history of bingeing on fat enhances cocaine seeking and taking a history of bingeing on fat enhances cocaine seeking and taking. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, 125(6), 930-942.
- Radloff, L. S. (1977). The CES-D scale: A self-report depression scale for research in the general population. *Applied Psychological Measurement*, 1(3), 385–401.
- Reyes-Rodríguez, M. L., Ramírez, J., Davis, K., Patrice, K., & Bulik, C. M. (2013). Exploring barriers and facilitators in eating disorders treatment among Latinas in the United States. *Journal of Latina/o Psychology*, 1(2), 112-131.
- Rodondi, N., Pletcher, M. J., Liu, K., Hulley, S. B., & Sidney, S. (2006). Marijuana use, diet, body mass index, and cardiovascular risk factors (from the CARDIA study). *The American Journal of Cardiology*, 98(4), 478–484.

- Roosen, K. M., & Mills, J. S. (2015). Exploring the motives and mental health correlates of intentional food restriction prior to alcohol use in university students. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 20(6), 875–886.
- Ryabov, I. (2020). Intergenerational transmission of socio-economic status: The role of neighborhood effects. *Journal of Adolescence*, *80*, 84–97.
- Salk, Rachel H, & Engeln-Maddox, R. (2011). "If you're fat, then I'm humongous!": Frequency, content, and impact of fat talk among college women. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, 35(1), 18–28.
- Salk, Rachel Hannah, & Engeln-Maddox, R. (2012). Fat talk among college women is both contagious and harmful. *Sex Roles*, *66*(9), 636–645.
- Sansone, R. A., & Sansone, L. A. (2014). Marijuana and body weight. *Innovations in Clinical Neuroscience*, 11(7–8), 50–54.
- Schinke, S. P., Fang, L., & Cole, K. C. A. (2008). Substance use among early adolescent girls: Risk and protective factors. *The Journal of Adolescent Health*, 43(2), 191–194.
- Schwinn, T. M., Schinke, S. P., Hopkins, J., & Thom, B. (2016). Risk and protective factors associated with adolescent girls' substance use: Data from a nationwide Facebook sample. *Substance Abuse*, *37*(4), 564–570.
- Schwinn, T. M., Thom, B., Schinke, S. P., & Hopkins, J. (2015). Preventing drug use among sexual-minority youths: Findings from a tailored, web-based intervention. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 56(5), 571–573.
- Shimokata, H., Muller, D. C., & Andres, R. (1989). Studies in the distribution of body fat. III. Effects of cigarette smoking. *JAMA*, *261*(8), 1169–1173.
- Shumsky, J. S., Shultz, P. L., Tonkiss, J., & Galler, J. R. (1997). Effects of diet on sensitization to cocaine-induced stereotypy in female rats. *Pharmacology*, *Biochemistry, and Behavior*, 58(3), 683–688.
- Sirles, K. A. (2009). Drug use and eating disorders: Young women's instrumental use of drugs for weight management. (Masters' thesis). *Dissertation abstracts international: Humanities and social sciences*, 70(4A). Boulder, CO: University of Colorado.
- Slane, J. D., Klump, K. L., McGue, M., & Iacono, W. G. (2014). Developmental trajectories of disordered eating from early adolescence to young adulthood: A longitudinal study. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 47(7), 793-801.

- Solmi, M., Veronese, N., Sergi, G., Luchini, C., Favaro, A., Santonastaso, P., ... Stubbs, B. (2016). The association between smoking prevalence and eating disorders: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Addiction*, 111(11), 1914–1922.
- Steinberg, L. (2008). A dual systems model of adolescent risk-taking. *Developmental Psychology*, *52*, 216–234.
- Steinberg, L., Albert, D., Cauffman, E., Banich, M., Graham, S., & Woolard, J. (2008). Age differences in sensation seeking and impulsivity as indexed by behavior and self-report: Evidence for a dual systems model. *Developmental Psychology*, 44(6), 1764–1778.
- Stice, E., Rohde, P., & Shaw, H. E. (2013). The Body Project: A Dissonance-Based Eating Disorder Prevention Intervention, Updated Edition—Programs That Work. Eating Disorders (Third, Vol. 22). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Stice, E, Presnell, K., & Bearman, S. K. (2001). Relation of early menarche to depression, eating disorders, substance abuse, and comorbid psychopathology among adolescent girls. *Developmental Psychology*, 37(5), 608–619.
- Stice, E. (1994). Review of the evidence for a sociocultural model of bulimia nervosa and an exploration of the mechanisms of action. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *14*(7), 633–661.
- Stice, E. (1998). Modeling of eating pathology and social reinforcement of the thin-ideal predict onset of bulimic symptoms. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 36(10), 931– 944.
- Stice, E., Marti, C. N., & Rohde, P. (2013). Prevalence, incidence, impairment, and course of the proposed DSM-5 eating disorder diagnoses in an 8-year prospective community study of young women. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 122(2), 445.
- Stice, E., & Shaw, H. E. (2002). Role of body dissatisfaction in the onset and maintenance of eating pathology: A synthesis of research findings. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 53(5), 985–993.
- Striegel-Moore, R. H., McMahon, R. P., Biro, F. M., Schreiber, G., Crawford, P. B., & Voorhees, C. (2001). Exploring the relationship between timing of menarche and eating disorder symptoms in Black and White adolescent girls. *International Journal* of Eating Disorders, 30(4), 421–433.
- Strober, M., Freeman, R., Bower, S., & Rigali, J. (1996). Binge eating in anorexia nervosa predicts onset of substance use disorder: A ten-year prospective, longitudinal follow-up of 95 adolescents. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 25(4),

519-532.

- Sullins, D. P. (2016). Abortion, substance abuse and mental health in early adulthood: Thirteen-year longitudinal evidence from the United States. SAGE Open Medicine, 4, 2050312116665997.
- Swanson, S. A., Crow, S. J., Le Grange, D., Swendsen, J., & Merikangas, K. R. (2011). Prevalence and correlates of eating disorders in adolescents: Results from the national comorbidity survey replication adolescent supplement. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 68(7), 714–723.
- Swinbourne, J. M., & Touyz, S. W. (2007). The co-morbidity of eating disorders and anxiety disorders: A review. European Eating Disorders Review: The Journal of the Eating Disorders Association, 15(4), 253-274.
- Taranger, J., Engström, I., Lichtenstein, H., & Svennberg Redegren, I. (1976). Somatic pubertal development. Acta Pædiatrica, 65, 121–135.
- Tarter, R. E., Kirisci, L., Feske, U., & Vanyukov, M. (2007). Modeling the pathways linking childhood hyperactivity and substance use disorder in young adulthood. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors*, 21(2), 266–271.
- The National Center on Addiction and Substance Abuse at Columbia University. (2003). Food for thought: Substance abuse and eating disorders. *Nancy Reagan Linda Johnson Rice George Rupp*, 73.
- Thew, G. R., Gregory, J. D., Roberts, K., & Rimes, K. A. (2017). The phenomenology of self-critical thinking in people with depression, eating disorders, and in healthy individuals. *Psychology and Psychotherapy*, 90(4), 751–769.
- Tolan, P. H., & Henry, D. (1996). Patterns of psychopathology among urban poor children: Comorbidity and aggression effects. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 64(5), 1094–1099.
- Tschann, J. M., Adler, N. E., Irwin, C. E., Millstein, S. G., Turner, R. A., & Kegeles, S. M. (1994). Initiation of substance use in early adolescence: The roles of pubertal timing and emotional distress. *Health Psychology*, 13(4), 326–333.
- van de Schoot, R., Lugtig, P., & Hox, J. (2012). A checklist for testing measurement invariance. *European Journal of Developmental Psychology*, *9*(4), 486–492.
- Van Son, G. E., Van Hoeken, D., Bartelds, A. I. M., Van Furth, E. F., & Hoek, H. W. (2006). Time trends in the incidence of eating disorders: A primary care study in the Netherlands. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 39(7), 565–569.

- Verdejo-García, A., Bechara, A., Recknor, E. C., & Pérez-García, M. (2006). Executive dysfunction in substance dependent individuals during drug use and abstinence: An examination of the behavioral, cognitive and emotional correlates of addiction. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*, 12(3), 405-415.
- Verdejo-García, A., Bechara, A., Recknor, E. C., & Pérez-García, M. (2007). Negative emotion-driven impulsivity predicts substance dependence problems. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 91(2), 213–219.
- Vidot, D. C., Messiah, S. E., Prado, G., & Hlaing, W. M. (2016). Relationship between current substance use and unhealthy weight loss practices among adolescents. *Maternal and Child Health Journal*, 20(4), 870–877.
- Vitousek, K., & Manke, F. (1994). Personality variables and disorders in anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 103(1), 137–147.
- Wadden, T. A., Foster, G., Letizia, K., & Mullen, J. (1990). Long-term effects of dieting on resting metabolic-rate in obese outpatients. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 264(6), 707–711.
- Waxman, S. E. (2009). A systematic review of impulsivity in eating disorders. *European Eating Disorders Review*, 17(6), 408–425.
- Welch, S. L., & Fairburn, C. G. (1998). Smoking and bulimia nervosa. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 23(4), 433–437.
- Wellman, P. J., Nation, J. R., & Davis, K. W. (2007). Impairment of acquisition of cocaine self-administration in rats maintained on a high-fat diet, 88, 89–93.
- White, M. A. (2012). Smoking for weight control and its associations with eating disorder symptomatology. *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, 53(4), 403–407.
- White, M. A., McKee, S. A., & O'Malley, S. S. (2007). Smoke and mirrors: Magnified beliefs that cigarette smoking suppress weight. *Addictive Behaviors*, 32(10), 2200– 2210.
- Wills, T. A., Sandy, J. M., Yaeger, A. M., Cleary, S. D., & Shinar, O. (2001). Coping dimensions, life stress, and adolescent substance use: A latent growth analysis. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 110(2), 309-323.
- Wolfe, W. L., & Maisto, S. A. (2000). The relationship between eating disorders and substance use: Moving beyond co-prevalence research. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 20(5), 617–631.

- Wonderlich-Tierney, A. L., & Vander Wal, J. S. (2010). The effects of social support and coping on the relationship between social anxiety and eating disorders. *Eating Behaviors*, *11*(2), 85–91.
- Wonderlich, S. A., Connolly, K. M., & Stice, E. (2004). Impulsivity as a risk factor for eating disorder behavior: Assessment implications with adolescents. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 36(2), 172–182.
- Woodside, D. B., Garfinkel, P. E., Lin, E., Goering, P., Kaplan, A. S., Goldbloom, D. S., & Kennedy, S. H. (2001). Comparisons of men with full or partial eating disorders, men without eating disorders, and women with eating disorders in the community. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 158(4), 570–574.
- Zaider, T. I., Johnson, J. G., & Cockell, S. J. (2002). Psychiatric disorders associated with the onset and persistence of bulimia nervosa and binge eating disorder during adolescence. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 31(5), 319–329.
- Zuckerman, M., Kuhlman, D. M., Joireman, J., Teta, P., & Kraft, M. (1993). A comparison of three structural models for personality: The Big Three, the Big Five, and the Alternative Five. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 65(4), 757-768.

Substance	Between-Person	Within-Person	Controlling for Shared Risk Factors
Tobacco	DE intercept and	DE predicts SU	Associations and directional effects
	slope are positively		at each level remain.
	associated with SU		
	intercept and slope.		
Alcohol	DE intercept and	Reciprocal effects	Only change in alcohol use is
	slope are positively		associated with initial scores and
	associated with SU		change in DE at the between-
	intercept and slope.		person level.
			Reciprocal effects remain at the
			within-person level but weaken in
			magnitude.
Marijuana	DE intercept and	Reciprocal effects	Initial scores and change in
	slope are positively		marijuana use \underline{is} associated with
	associated with SU		initial scores in DE the between-
	intercept and slope.		person level.
			Reciprocal effects remain but are
			weaker in magnitude at the within-
			person level.

 Table 1.

 Summary of Substance-Specific Hypotheses across Three Aims of Project

Table 2.Proposed Models and their Estimated Effect

	Analysis	Effect(s)	
Aim 1	1. Estimate unconditional univariate models that account		
	for underlying trajectory of each outcome	Between	
	2. Estimate unconditional bivariate latent curve model		
	(LCM)		
Aim 2	3. Expand unconditional bivariate LCMs to account for		
	cross-lag paths among residuals controlling for the	Between & Within	
	underlying trajectory of each outcome (LCM-SR)		
Aim 3	4. Estimate conditional LCM-SRs accounting for	Between & Within	
	covariates relevant to both constructs		

		Wa	ave I			Wav	e II			Wav	e III	
	M/%	SD	Skew	Kurt	M/%	SD	Skew	Kurt	M/%	SD	Skew	Kurt
Dieting	21%				23%				27%			
Use of diet pills	1.2%				1.7%				5.2%			
Self-induced vomiting	0.3%				0.6%				0.3%			
Laxative misuse	0.3%				0.4%				0.3%			
Tobacco frequency	4.09	9.39	2.16	2.96	5.10	10.25	1.81	1.53	7.21	12.21	1.22	-0.41
Tobacco quantity	1.49	4.06	3.63	14.46	1.89	4.69	3.28	11.25	3.12	6.39	2.30	4.76
Alcohol frequency	0.97	1.35	1.41	1.26	0.99	1.41	1.39	1.11	1.87	1.61	0.36	-0.94
Alcohol quantity	2.02	3.65	2.72	7.93	2.29	4.06	2.43	5.82	2.60	3.07	2.26	7.14
Alcohol intoxication	0.53	1.09	2.34	5.16	0.57	1.14	2.29	4.93	0.86	1.21	1.49	1.63
Marijuana frequency	0.84	3.78	6.05	38.85	1.05	4.36	5.37	29.67	1.74	5.89	3.92	14.62
Sexual maturation ^a	12.19	1.90	0.05	1.04								
Anxiety	2.97	1.49	-0.26	-0.95	3.31	1.45	-0.54	-0.68				
Depression	6.29	4.22	0.83	0.61	7.38	4.23	0.81	0.50	7.27	3.66	1.48	2.91
Delinquency	1.77	1.80	1.29	1.65	1.56	1.67	1.41	2.32	.32	1.13	4.37	21.92
Hyperactivity/Impulsivityb									0.75	0.54	1.06	1.21

Table 3.Descriptive Statistics for Outcome Variables and Covariates

Note. Raw data is presented here for individual items of primary predictors and outcomes of interest. Dichotomous variables, which include cigarette use, dieting, use of diet pills, self-induced vomiting, and laxative misuse, are coded such that endorsement of the item was coded as 1. Frequencies are displayed for these items.

^a Sexual maturation was conceptualized as age of menarche. This question was asked at all waves. Responses were pulled from each wave to reduce missing data. Ninety percent of the responses came from Wave I, 8.8% from Wave II, and 0.01% at Wave III. ^b Hyperactivity/impulsivity items were available only at Wave III and assessed symptoms between the ages of 5- and 12-years old.

2010 01401 00110141016	/	oneo oj .													
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15
1. Dieting	-	.09*	.01	.03	.04	.03	.08*	.06*	.07*	.00	04	.10*	.10*	.04	.03
2. Use of diet pills		-	.05	.10*	.04	.03	.07*	.08*	.05*	.00	.01	.05*	.08*	.03	.04
3. Self-induced vomiting			-	.10*	.03	.00	.04	.02	.03	.00	.01	.03	.05*	.02	.03
4. Laxative misuse				-	02	02	.04	.03	.03	.00	01	.00	.02	.02	.00
5. Cigarettes frequency					-	.80*	.34*	.36*	.32*	.38*	02	.12*	.19*	.24*	.11*
6. Cigarettes quantity						-	.35*	.40*	.35*	.33*	04	.09*	.18*	.24*	.11*
7. Alcohol frequency							-	.65*	.76*	.35*	.02	.17*	.23*	.38*	.05
8. Alcohol quantity								-	.60*	.30*	.01	.14*	.21*	.33*	.10*
9. Alcohol intoxication									-	.40*	.03	.15*	.21*	.36*	.07*
Marijuana use										-	.01	.07*	.13*	.24*	.06*
11. Sexual maturation ^a											-	.01	02	.00	.02
12. Anxiety												-	.40*	.20*	.11*
13. Depression													-	.30*	.16*
14. Delinquency														-	.06*
15. Hyperactivity/impulsivity ^b															-

 Table 4.

 Zero-Order Correlations among Variables of Interest at Wave I

Note. Correlations significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed) are in boldface. Correlations significant at the 0.01 level (2-level) are denoted by a single asterisk (*). Point-biserial correlations are shown among dichotomous and continuous variables

^a Sexual maturation was conceptualized as age of menarche. This question was asked at all waves. Responses were pulled from each wave to reduce missing data. Ninety percent of the responses came from Wave I, 8.8% from Wave II, and 0.01% at Wave III. ^b Hyperactivity/impulsivity were only available at Wave III and assessed symptoms between the ages of 5- and 12-years old.

Associations between variables of interest at Wave I and hyperactivity/impulsivity at Wave III are shown here.

86

District ou Builds	Editori i detor ini	ouer hommuted	for mean mespore	e reoning over	111110
Model	χ^2	Df	$\Delta \chi^2$	Δdf	p-value
Configural	62.76	51			
Metric	66.45	57	7.46	6	0.28
Full Scalar	97.04	63	45.89	6	0.01
Partial Scalar	65.55	62	0.58	5	0.99

 Table 5.

 Disordered Eating Latent Factor Model Estimates for Item-Response Testing over Time

Table 6.

Scalar

Partial Scalar

RMSEA CFI SRMR Configural 0.017 0.997 0.013 Metric 0.044 0.977 0.045 Partial Metric 0.016 0.997 0.014

Model Fit Indices for Measurement Invariance Testing of Alcohol Use Items

0.040

0.017

Note. Bolded estimates in the table indicate that the model fit index was not meaningful worse than the previous nested model. Cut-offs suggested by Cheung and Rensvold (2002) were used. Differences of 0.015 (RMSEA), 0.01(CFI), 0.030 (SRMR) for metric invariance tests and 0.015 (RMSEA), 0.01 (CFI), and 0.010 (SRMR) for scalar invariance tests.

0.979

0.996

0.036

0.015
Variance and Covari	Variance and Covariance Matrix for Intercepts and Slopes across Unconditional Bivariate LCM (Aim 1)							
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1. DE Intercept	36.22***	-0.93***	0.26	0.71**	0.40**	0.03	-0.64	0.31**
2. DE Slope		0.04***	-0.19	>0.001	-0.03***	0.001	-0.02	-0.01
3. TU ^a Intercept			183.38***	-17.49***				
4. TU ^a Slope				5.42***				
5. AU ^b Intercept	36.25***	-0.94***			0.55***	-0.02**		
6. AU ^b Slope		0.04***				0.001		
7. MU ^c Intercept	36.19***	-0.94***					1.31**	0.25***
8. MU ^c Slope		0.04***						0.07***

 Table 7.

 Variance and Covariance Matrix for Intercepts and Slopes across Unconditional Bivariate LCM (Aim

Note: Unstandardized estimates of variance and covariance among latent curve parameters are reported here. As such, covariance estimates are not bounded between 0 and 1. Estimates among the parameters for DE changed across substance-specific models. Therefore, the variance and covariance estimates are reported in the rows corresponding to the substance-specific model.

^aTU = Tobacco Use

^bAU = Alcohol Use

°MU = Marijuana Use

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1. DE Intercept	36.25***	-0.94***	3.05	0.36	0.49	0.02	-0.49	0.30*
2. DE Slope		0.04***	-0.19	0.01	-0.03	0.002	-0.01	-0.004
3. TU ^a Intercept			4.01	2.66*				
4. TU ^a Slope				2.99***				
5. AU ^b Intercept	36.28***	-0.95***			0.05	0.01		
6. AU ^b Slope		0.04***				0.002		
7. MU ^c Intercept	36.18***	-0.93***					0.20	0.12
8. MU ^c Slope		0.04***						0.14***

 Table 8.

 Variance and Covariance Matrix for Intercepts and Slopes across Unconditional Bivariate LCM-SR (Aim 2)

Note. Unstandardized estimates are reported here. As such, covariance estimates are not bounded between 0 and 1. Variance of the DE intercept parameter changed across substance-specific models. Therefore, the variance estimate is reported in the first row to indicate its corresponding model.

^aTU = Tobacco Use

^bAU = Alcohol Use

°MU = Marijuana Use

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001, marginal effects (p-value between 0.1 and 0.05) are bolded and italicized.

r ar lance and corar la	ice man a joi m	creepis ana bio	pes der obs	contantional Di	an late Della	Dit (min 5)		
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1. DE Intercept	36.98***	-1.01***	-3.75	1.07*	2.32	0.28	-0.70	0.29
2. DE Slope		0.05***	0.05	-0.03	-0.34	0.03	>0.000	-0.003
3. TU ^a Intercept			1.35	1.16				
4. TU ^a Slope				3.29***				
5. AU ^b Intercept	3739.67***	-111.87***			0.03	0.004		
6. AU ^b Slope		8.37***				0.004*		
7. MU ^c Intercept	36.93***	-1.01***					0.06	-0.05
8. MU ^c Slope		0.05***						0.20***

 Table 9.

 Variance and Covariance Matrix for Intercepts and Slopes across Conditional Bivariate LCM-SR (Aim 3)

Note. Unstandardized estimates are reported here. As such, covariance estimates are not bounded between 0 and 1. Variance of the DE intercept parameter changed across substance-specific models. Therefore, the variance estimate is reported in the first row to indicate its corresponding model.

aTU = Tobacco Use

^bAU = Alcohol Use

^cMU = Marijuana Use

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001, marginal effects (p-value between 0.1 and 0.05) are bolded and italicized.

Table	10.								
Mean,	Regression	Estimates,	and St	andard	Errors	across	Tobacco	Use Mod	els

	Univariate Model	Unconditional Bivariate LCM	Unconditional Bivariate LCM-SR	Conditional Bivariate LCM-SR
Between-Person Effects	M (SE)	M (SE)	M (SE)	M (SE)
DE intercept	-1.39 (0.17)***	-1.39 (0.17)***	-1.38 (0.17)***	-0.98 (0.29)***
DE slope	0.56 (0.01)***	0.56 (0.01)***	0.56 (0.01)***	0.54 (0.02)***
TU ^a intercept	2.96 (0.70)***	3.56 (0.63)***	2.95 (0.65)***	0.03 (0.89)
TU slope	0.83 (0.10)***	0.77 (0.09)***	0.82 (0.10)***	1.45 (0.14) ***
Within-Person Effects			B(SE)	B(SE)
DE Wave II on TU Wave I			-0.01 (0.01)	0.004 (0.01)
DE Wave III on TU Wave II			-0.01 (0.01)	0.004 (0.01)
TU Wave II on DE Wave I			-61.12 (59.03)	59.53 (68.62)
TU Wave III on DE Wave II			0.13 (0.17)	-0.05 (0.19)

Note. Results for the unconditional LCM and unconditional and conditional bivariate LCM-SRs are presented for models wherein the variance of the slope of DE was set to zero. Each of models terminated normally.

^aTU = Tobacco Use

104

^bEstimates are small due to limited residual variance in DE.

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001, marginal effects (p-value between 0.1 and 0.05) are bolded and italicized.

Table 1	11.							
Mean, I	Regression Estimates,	and Standar	d Errors	acros	s Alcohol	Use Mo	dels	
						41.1		

	Univariate Model	Unconditional Bivariate LCM	Unconditional Bivariate LCM-SR	Conditional Bivariate
Between-Person Effects	M (SE)	M (SE)	M (SE)	M (SE)
DE intercept	-1.39 (0.17)***	-1.39 (0.17)***	-1.39 (0.17)***	-10.24 (2.84)***
DE slope	0.56 (0.01)***	0.56 (0.01)***	0.56 (0.01)***	5.56 (0.20)***
AU ^a intercept	-0.23 (0.04)***	-0.22 (0.04)***	-0.23 (0.04)***	-0.74 (0.06)***
AU slope	0.07 (0.01)***	0.07 (0.004)***	0.07 (0.01)***	0.12 (0.01)***
Within-Person Effects			B(SE)	B(SE)
DE Wave II on AU Wave I			-0.05 (0.13)	-0.94 (1.78)
DE Wave III on AU Wave II			-0.17 (0.14)	-0.66 (1.79)
AU Wave II on DE Wave I			-4.31 (6.30)	-0.31 (0.43)
AU Wave III on DE Wave II			-0.01 (0.01)	0.0001 (0.001)

Note. Results for the unconditional and conditional bivariate LCM-SRs are presented for models wherein the variance of the slope of DE was set to zero. Each of models terminated normally.

^aAU = Alcohol Use

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001, all effects with a p-value between 0.1 and 0.05 are bolded and italicized.

Table	12.						
Mean,	Regression	Estimates,	and Standar	d Errors a	across M	larijuana l	Use Models

	Univariate Models	Unconditional Bivariate LCM	Unconditional Bivariate L CM-SR	Conditional Bivariate
Between-Person Effects	M (SE)	M (SE)	M (SE)	M (SE)
DE intercept	-1.39 (0.17)***	-1.39 (0.17)***	-1.39 (0.17)***	4.83 (1.26)***
DE slope	0.56 (0.01)***	0.56 (0.01)***	0.56 (0.01)***	0.48 (0.06)***
MU ^a intercept	0.36 (0.26)	0.36 (0.26)	0.38 (0.27)	0.89 (1.19)
MU slope	0.15 (0.05)**	0.15 (0.05)**	0.14 (0.06)**	-0.06 (0.22)
Within-Person Effects			B(SE)	B(SE)
DE Wave II on MU Wave I			-0.02 (0.02)	-0.03 (0.03)
DE Wave III on MU Wave II			-0.02 (0.02)	-0.03 (0.03)
MU Wave II on DE Wave I			-11.69 (11.85)	-7.25 (8.43)
MU Wave III on DE Wave II			-0.04 (0.06)	0.003 (0.07)

Note. Results for the unconditional and conditional bivariate LCM-SRs are presented for models wherein the variance of the slope of DE was set to zero. Each of models terminated normally.

^aMU = Marijuana Use

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001, all effects with a p-value between 0.1 and 0.05 are bolded and italicized.

	DE inter	cept	DE slope	TU ^a interc	ept	TU ^a slope
TIC ^b Effects	B (SE	()	B (SE)	B (SE)		B (SE)
Ethnicity ^b	-0.23 (0.	.48)	0.03 (0.02)	-1.29 (1.2	- (0)	0.39 (0.22)
Black ^b	-1.32 (0.3	6)***	0.02 (0.02)	-4.00 (1.47)** -0.	.59 (0.19)**
Asian ^b	-0.01 (0.	.72)	-0.04 (0.04)	-2.17 (2.1	5) -	0.46 (0.37)
Native American ^b	1.75 (1.	26)	-0.04 (0.06)	-2.53 (7.6	- (8)	0.75 (1.24)
Menarche	-0.53 (0.10	0)***	0.01 (0.01)	-0.40 (0.2	5) -	0.04 (0.04)
Hyperactivity/Impulsivity	0.82 (0.25	5)***	-0.03 (0.01)*	0.05 (0.5	6) 0.4	49 (0.11)***
		DE			TUa	
TVC ^c Effects	Wave I	Wave II	Wave III	Wave I	Wave II	Wave III
Delinquency	0.02 (0.02)	-0.03 (0.03)	0.02 (0.03)	0.65 (0.10)***	1.08 (0.11)***	1.07 (0.24)***
Depression	0.01 (0.01)	0.04 (0.01)**	0.04 (0.01)***	0.22 (0.05)***	0.21 (0.05)***	-0.01 (0.07)
Anxiety	0.01 (0.03)	0.07 (0.03)*		-0.02 (0.13)	0.03 (0.14)	

 Table 13.

 Regression Estimates and Standard Errors of a Conditional Bivariate LCM-SR Model with DE and Tobacco Use

^aTU = Tobacco Use

^bTime-invariant covariates (TIC) included comparisons across ethnic and racial identities. Dummy codes were used such that Non-Hispanic and White identities were coded as 0. Identifying as Hispanic and/or Black, Asian, or Native American was coded as 1. Higher values for DE and tobacco use represent greater engagement in behaviors.

^cTime-varying covariates (TVC) are reported such that each cell represents the regression parameter of concurrent syndromes. For example, the first row shows the regression parameter of DE at Wave I on Delinquency at Wave I, of DE at Wave II on Delinquency at Wave II, of DE at Wave II on Delinquency at Wave III, and so forth.

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001; marginal effects (p-value between 0.1 and 0.05) are bolded and italicized.

	DE interce	ept I	DE slope	AU intercept	AU	U slope
TIC ^b Effects	B (SE)		B (SE)	B (SE)	E	3 (SE)
Ethnicity ^b	-2.49 (4.8	8) 0.	.32 (0.23)	-0.01 (0.08)	-0.0	3 (0.02)*
Black ^b	-13.63 (3.58))*** 0.	.23 (0.17)	-0.19 (0.07)**	-0.04	(0.01)***
Asian ^b	-0.27 (7.2	6) -0	.34 (0.37)	0.12 (0.13)	-0.06	5 (0.02)**
Native American ^b	16.24 (12.4	46) -0	.37 (0.57)	-0.16 (0.18)	0.00	04 (0.03)
Menarche	-5.32 (1.03)	*** 0.	.08 (0.05)	-0.04 (0.02)*	0.01	(0.003)**
Hyperactivity/Impulsivity	7.97 (2.51)*	*** -0.	30 (0.12)*	-0.01 (0.04)	0.0	1 (0.01)
		DE			AU ^a	
TVC ^c Effects	Wave I	Wave II	Wave III	Wave I	Wave II	Wave III
Delinquency	0.24 (0.24)	-0.28 (0.28)	0.14 (0.27)	0.14 (0.01)***	0.18 (0.01)***	0.15 (0.02)***
Depression	0.14 (0.12)	0.34 (0.12)**	0.33 (0.09)***	0.03 (0.004)***	0.03 (0.004)***	0.02 (0.01)***
Anxiety	0.14 (0.32)	0.78 (0.33)*		-0.01 (0.01)	-0.01 (0.01)	

 Table 14.

 Regression Estimates and Standard Errors of a Conditional Bivariate LCM-SR Model with DE and Alcohol Use

^aAU = Alcohol Use

^bTime-invariant covariates (TIC) included comparisons across ethnic and racial identities. Dummy codes were used such that Non-Hispanic and White identities were coded as 0. Identifying as Hispanic and/or Black, Asian, or Native American was coded as 1. Higher values for DE and alcohol use represent greater engagement in behaviors.

^cTime-varying covariates (TVC) are reported such that each cell represents the regression parameter of concurrent syndromes. For example, the first row shows the regression parameter of DE at Wave I on Delinquency at Wave I, of DE at Wave II on Delinquency at Wave II, of DE at Wave III on Delinquency at Wave III, and so forth.

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001; marginal effects (p-value between 0.1 and 0.05) are bolded and italicized.

Tab	le 1	5.
-----	------	----

	DE intercept		DE slope	MU ^a intercept		MU ^a slope
TIC ^b Effects	B (SE)		B (SE)	B (SE)	B (SE)	
Ethnicity ^b	-0.24 (0.49)		0.03 (0.02)	0.16 (0.3	3) 0	0.003 (0.08)
Black ^b	-1.34 (0.36)***		0.02 (0.02)	-0.36 (0.35)		0.02 (0.06)
Asian ^b	-0.02 (0.73)		-0.03 (0.04)	-0.26 (0.92)		0.10 (0.23)
Native American ^b	1.74 (1.25)		-0.04 (0.06)	-0.21 (1.09)		0.12 (0.20)
Menarche	-0.53 (0.10)***		0.01 (0.01)	-0.09 (0.0	9)	0.02 (0.02)
Hyperactivity/Impulsivity	0.82 (0.25)***		-0.03 (0.01)*	-0.16 (0.22)		0.09 (0.04)*
	DE			MU ^a		
TVC ^c Effects	Wave I	Wave II	Wave III	Wave I	Wave II	Wave III
Delinquency	0.02 (0.02)	-0.03 (0.03)	0.04 (0.01)***	0.33 (0.04)***	0.49 (0.04)***	1.02 (0.08)***
Depression	0.02 (0.01)	0.04 (0.01)**	0.02 (0.03)	0.04 (0.02)**	0.06 (0.03)*	0.05 (0.03)
Anxiety	0.01 (0.03)	0.07 (0.03)*		-0.08 (0.05)	-0.13 (0.06)*	

Regression Estimates and Standard Errors of a Conditional Bivariate LCM-SR Model with DE and Marijuana Use

^aMU = Marijuana Use

^bTime-invariant covariates (TIC) included comparisons across ethnic and racial identities. Dummy codes were used such that Non-Hispanic and White identities were coded as 0. Identifying as Hispanic and/or Black, Asian, or Native American was coded as 1. Higher values for DE and marijuana use represent greater engagement in behaviors.

^cTime-varying covariates (TVC) are reported such that each cell represents the regression parameter of concurrent syndromes. For example, the first row shows the regression parameter of DE at Wave I on Delinquency at Wave I, of DE at Wave II on Delinquency at Wave III, of DE at Wave III on Delinquency at Wave III, and so forth.

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001; marginal effects (p-value between 0.1 and 0.05) are bolded and italicized.



Figure 1. Conceptual Model of an Unconditional Bivariate LCM



Figure 2. Conceptual Model of an Unconditional Bivariate LCM-SR



Figure 3. Conceptual Model of a Conditional Bivariate LCM-SR



Figure 4. Unconditional Bivariate LCM-SR of Tobacco Use and Disordered Eating



Figure 5. Unconditional Bivariate LCM-SR of Alcohol Use and Disordered Eating



Figure 6. Unconditional Bivariate LCM-SR of Marijuana Use and Disordered Eating